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PREFACE

This work is an exploration into Carl F. H. Henry's 
treatment of empirical verification, as presented in his 
magnum opus. God, Revelation and Authority. The central aim 
is to investigate the role Henry assigns to empirical 
considerations in arguing the case for Christianity.

Although much of what is discussed touches on the 
"presuppositionalist-evidentialist" debate (Mayers 1984, 
198-99), that debate, and Henry's place with it, is not the 
concern of this thesis. My goal is more modest: to 
understand the role of empirical testing within Henry's 
system. To the degree I succeed in accurately explaining 
Henry's views, employing judicious criticism where required, 
to that degree I shall be satisfied. In addition, I am 
using this investigation as an opportunity to develop some 
of my own thinking while interacting with Henry's position, 
as is done in the final chapter.

I chose this topic because I am generally interested in 
understanding how the Bible itself approaches the question 
of evidences for faith. I chose Henry's work because he is 
trying to develop a philosophy of evidences consistent with



a biblical worldview. Henry himself is, of course, an 
international figure in theology. He has written some 
twenty books and edited many others. Those who would like 
to pursue his background further may turn to his recently 
published autobiography. Confessions of A Theologian. A 
theological overview is available in Bob E. Patterson's Carl 
F. H. Henry.

My hope is that by interacting with Henry, I can begin to 
think through a biblical approach to evidences. As I see 
it, this study is a helpful way to begin. Via Henry's 
treatment, it lays out some of the biblical data and raises 
issues that need to be discussed further. At some future 
time, I hope to develop a full-fledged treatment on a 
Christian philosophy of evidences, defending and developing 
such a view in light of various philosophical and 
theological counter-perspectives.

I now want to lay out the plan of this work. Chapter One 
sets the stage, introducing Henry as a presuppositionalist 
theologian concerned that Christian commitment be based on 
objective truth. Henry begins with the assumption that 
divine revelation is the fundamental epistemological axiom 
of Christianity. Defining Christianity as a set of 
assertions derived from that original axiom, he tends to 
emphasize rational over any other tests for truth. However,



Henry also wants to recommend Christianity as an account of 
what is objectively true, what is actually the case as 
opposed to what is only subjectively real. This raises the 
question of empirical verification, how to show that 
Christian beliefs actually fit with what we know from 
various fields of knowledge: geography, history, archeology, 
chronology, psychology— in others words, what we know of the 
world from empirical data.

Chapter Two inaugurates the investigation into Henry's 
position on empirical verification. It soon becomes 
apparent that Henry's position is somewhat ambiguous, making 
it impossible to give a simple "Yes" or "No" answer to the 
question whether he thinks Christianity can be tested by 
empirical means. I elucidate the negative side of his 
position, i.e., what Henry means when he says Christianity 
is not empirically verifiable. I offer the interpretation 
that he is properly understood to mean Christianity should 
not be subject to the criteria that stem from empiricist 
theories of verification, i.e., from Empiricism.

The next two chapters (3 and 4) explain why Henry rejects 
empiricist criteria of verification. Chapter Three raises 
Henry's concept of appropriateness: he rejects empirical 
testing on the grounds that such tests are not suited to the 
subject matter of Christianity. Chapter Four examines



Henry's argument that empiricist methods of verification are 
destructive of Christian belief.

At this point, we turn to the affirmative side of Henry's 
views on empirical verification. For indeed, Henry does 
accept some form of empirical testing for Christian truth- 
claims. Chapters 5-6 are devoted to an exploration of the 
role he accepts for empirical considerations. In Chapter 
Five, we consider his recommendation that the concept of 
verification be expanded beyond the confines set by 
Empiricism to allow for both empirical and rational tests. 
Chapter Six examines Henry's claim that he accepts the 
empirical verifiability of Christian truth claims "in 
principle,” a claim he says represents the biblical 
mentality. This chapter also considers the role Henry says 
empirical data should play in a philosophy or worldview. 
Empirical data, he argues, cannot form the foundation of any 
worldview; instead, it is the material that must be 
explained by the worldview. Worldviews are tested by 
whether they succeed in explaining the data of human 
experience without arbitrarily denying data that happens not 
to fit our preconceptions.

In Chapter Seven, I evaluate and interact with Henry's 
treatment at several key points, presenting some of my own 
views on Christianity and empirical verification.



CHAPTER 1 
INTRODUCING THE QUESTION

The central question of this thesis is Carl F. H. 
Henry's treatment of empirical verification. Henry is a 
presuppositionalist theologian concerned that Christian 
commitment be based on objective truth. In this chapter, I 
explain what that means. Against this backdrop, the 
remaining chapters explore various aspects of Henry's 
position on empirical verification.

Presuppositionalism
Henry is often described as a presuppositionalist, as 

opposed to evidentialist, theologian (Patterson 1983, 61- 
63). As Bob E. Patterson explains, presuppositionalists 
hold that every system of thought begins with certain 
presuppositions or assumptions that are taken for granted 
(Patterson 1983, 61). These basic axioms are beyond 
verification. They are postulations, says Mark M. Hanna: 
"Every world view, every philosophical and religious 
perspective, is based on one or more primordial assumptions" 
(Hanna 1981, 96). For presuppositionalists, commitment 
precedes evidence. Fundamental principles are accepted from
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the beginning, then experience is interpreted in light of 
those principles.

In contrast, evidentialists such as John Warwick Montgomery 
argue that axioms should not be accepted without empirical 
evidence to support them (Montgomery 1978). For 
evidentialists, empirical evidence precedes faith. 
Montgomery argues that "one can confidently rely on fact to 
support faith" (Montgomery 1978, xxv).

Henry accepts the classification of presuppositionalist for 
himself: He characterizes his own position as a 
"presuppositionalist approach which begins with the 
invisible God" (Henry 1976, 1:219), or as a 
"presuppositionalist appeal to revelation" (Henry 197 6, 
1:221). By that phrase Henry identifies what he considers 
to be the origin of all truth. "Divine revelation," he 
writes, "is the source of all truth, the truth of 
Christianity included" (Henry 1976, 1:215). He goes on:
"God in his revelation is the first principle of Christian 
theology, from which all the truths of revealed religion are 
derived" (Henry 1976, 1:215). More specifically, then, Henry 
can be described as a revelational presuppositionalist, 
reflecting his emphasis that divine revelation is 
Christianity's "fundamental epistemic axiom" (Henry 1976, 
1:225), its "basic epistemological axiom" (Henry 1976,
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1:216). Again, that "the revelation of God in his Word is 
for Christianity the primary epistemological principle" 
(Henry 1976, 1:219).

As a presuppositionalist, Henry holds that this fundamental 
epistemological assumption is incapable of demonstration.
In Henry's view, this is not a problem; it is a 
characteristic of all logical systems and Christianity is a 
logical system (it is a "logical system of revelational 
truths” (Henry 1976, 1:245). As Henry notes, "The basic 
axiom of every system is undemonstrable, that is, cannot be 
deduced from some still higher or prior knowledge, since the 
system of theorems and propositions is dependently suspended 
upon this primary axiom" (Henry 1976, 1:223). This lack of 
demonstrability is characteristic of every logical system 
qua logical system; all must assume their starting points. 
Christianity is no different in this respect from, say, 
logical positivism, which begins by simply assuming that 
statements are meaningful only if we know what could verify 
or falsify them empirically. Like Christianity, logical 
positivism "assumes and does not verify its fundamental 
axiom" (Henry 1976, 1:245).

Other Christian scholars do see a problem with Henry's 
position at this point. Commenting on Henry, Clark Pinnock 
writes, "The difficulty with making divine revelation serve
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as a kind of axiom in a system of philosophy or theology 
relates to the problem of verification" (Pinnock 1977, 4). 
He asks, "How can as massive an item as scriptural 
revelation be placed up front of an intellectual system 
without first offering historical evidences in support of 
its right to stand there (Pinnock 1977, 4)?" In Pinnock's 
view, the content of an axiom cannot merely be asserted, it 
must also be supported empirically. His concern is that 
presuppositional approaches, by failing to offer any 
evidence for or against the content of an axiom, "border on 
fideism" (Pinnock 1977, 4). Similarly, John Warwick 
Montgomery argues that an appeal to empirical evidence "is 
the only preservative against philosophical solipsism and 
religious anarchy" (Montgomery 1978, 119).

Now, Henry thinks he can remain a presuppositionalist while 
avoiding the dangers of fideism and solipsism. He does this 
in part by allowing some role for empirical testing. In 
light of his presuppositionalism, what role does he allow it 
to play?

Rationality
Like many presuppositionalists, Henry stresses heavily 

the rational character of Christian belief. He speaks, as 
we have seen, of axioms and logical systems. This language 
gives his approach a highly rational flavor. But
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Christianity is more than rational in flavor, says Henry: it 
is a rational religion, based on a rational revelation 
(Henry 1984, 948), having its source in a rational God. It 
is "grounded in the rational living God and his meaningful 
revelation" (Henry 1976, 1:244). The rational character of 
Christianity does not mean, in Henry's view, that 
Christianity is rationalistic. For rationalism "considers 
human reasoning as the only reliable and valid source of 
knowledge" (Henry 1976, 85). Christianity, by contrast, 
considers human reason "a divinely fashioned instrument for 
recognizing truth; it is not the creative source of truth" 
(Henry 1976, 225). For Henry, giving reason its proper due 
is one thing; embracing rationalism is another.

Consistent with this emphasis on rationality, Henry argues 
that 1) Christianity's fundamental postulates are to be 
"axiomatized" and 2) its claims are properly subject to 
rational tests. Let's consider these two points.

First, what does Henry mean when he says Christianity is to 
be axiomatized? He means that all Christian truth is to be 
logically derived from Christianity's primordial 
epistemological principle. "The logical structure of 
axiomatization seeks by deduction to expound the 
implications of any proffered postulate or axiom" (Henry 
1976, 1:219). This process is to be applied to Christian
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revelation, the source "from which all its other truths are 
deduced" (Henry 1976, 1:219). "God in his revelation is the 
first principle of Christian theology, from which all the 
truths of revealed religion are derived" (Henry 1976,
1:215). Again, "the source of evangelical theology ... is 
God made known in his own Word and deed" (Henry 1976,
1:223) .

Henry defends this process and argues that it is well-suited 
to Christianity. Axiomatization "is simply the best means 
of demonstrating the logical consistency of a given system 
of thought, and showing that all logically dependent 
theorems flow from the basic axioms" (Henry 1976, 1:239). 
Axiomatization is suited to Christianity because "Scripture 
is itself implicitly systematic" (Henry 1976, 1:239). The 
systematic character of Scripture is based on the 
rationality of God Himself: to accept Scripture as a canon 
of divinely inspired truths and yet reject its logically 
consistent character is to reflect "adversely on the mind of 
God" (Henry 1976, 1:239). Axiomatization is also related to 
human nature, for man is in essence a systematic being. The 
"ideal of systemization" has roots "in the very nature of 
man as a reflective being" capable of "sustained 
constructive thought," which is one aspect of being "a 
distinctive creature of God" (Henry 1976, 1:239).
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Consistent with this rational emphasis, Henry stresses 
rational tests for truth. Rational tests are put forth as 
appropriate for all worldviews, philosophical or 
revelational. The initial assumptions of logical systems, 
though not demonstrable in the sense of being deduced from 
previous principles, can nevertheless be subject to rational 
tests. Henry considers rational tests "wholly appropriate" 
(Henry 1976, 1:232) to divine revelation, because "divine 
revelation involves intelligible sequences of information, 
not an incoherent and self-contradictory chaos" (Henry 1976, 
1:233). In addition, these tests demonstrate the truth of 
Christianity, serving "to refute as spurious natural man's 
objections," and showing that his alternatives "do not hold 
up and lead rather to skepticism. Rational tests will also 
exhibit the logical and psychological superiority of the 
Christian revelation as the world view that best meets all 
human needs" (Henry 1976, 1:232).

Henry proposes three forms of rational test: consistency, 
coherence, and adherence to scripture. First, logical 
consistency. He puts forth logical consistency primarily as 
a method of falsification, as "a negative test of truth" 
(Henry 1976, 1:232), for "what is logically contradictory 
cannot be true" (Henry 1976, 1:233). This test applies not 
only to philosophy but also to claims of divine revelation:
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"whatever violates the law of contradiction cannot be 
considered revelation" (Henry 1976, 1:233).

Henry is careful to say logical consistency is not a 
positive test for truth: Alternative and even opposite 
systems can claim to be true so long as each remains 
consistent with its own axiom. "If it were a positive 
test," Henry writes, "logical consistency would accredit all 
views, however conflicting, that follow from different 
starting points" (Henry 1976, 1:233). But even as a merely 
negative test for truth, logical consistency is sufficient 
to show that Christianity alone consistently accounts for 
reality and thus meets the qualifications of truth. Henry 
argues that "secular axioms inevitably fall short of the 
truth and lead to self-contradiction in explaining reality. 
Patient investigation will show how nonrevelational 
interpretation is logically inconsistent and therefore 
inadequate" (Henry 1976, 1:237).

Henry's second test of truth is coherence, which he proposes 
as "a subordinate test" (Henry 1976, 1:232). The test of 
coherence asks whether a set of assertions hang together and 
fit with corresponding data. According to Henry, 
Christianity is just such a harmonious system. The 
Christian Scriptures are a "comprehensive unity of divine 
disclosure" (Henry 1976, 2:69), a unity rooted in "the one
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living God,” the one who is "the source of a comprehensively- 
unified revelation" (Henry 1976, 2:69). Furthermore, "the 
revealed facts of the Christian system of truth can indeed 
be coherently correlated with all other information, 
including empirical data involving chronology, geography, 
history, and psychological experience as well" (Henry 197 6, 
1:237). Note that Henry includes a empirical component in 
this rational test for truth. Christianity is said to be a 
set of revealed facts that hang together as a system and 
that fit the data in the external world. Henry relegates 
coherence to a subordinate status beqause it must be 
employed in conjunction with logical consistency. By 
itself, coherence is an inadequate test of truth: "To 
contend that statements are true if they hang together is 
inadequate, particularly when all that so hang together may 
ultimately prove to be less than logical" (Henry 197 6,
1:237).

In addition to consistency and coherence, Henry proposes a 
third test for truth, namely, Scripture. "The Bible is the 
Christian's principle of verification" (Henry 1976, 1:229). 
Henry does not mean to say the Bible is a principle of 
verification for Christians only but for everyone: 
"Christianity expects men of all culture and nations to 
comprehend its claims about God and insists that men 
everywhere ought to acknowledge and appropriate them" (Henry
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1976, 1:229). Again, "The means of verifying truth about 
God, the inspired Scriptures, is accessible to all" (Henry 
1976, 1:230).

The Bible serves this purpose because it is "the proximate 
and universally accessible form of authoritative divine 
revelation" (Henry 1976, 1:229). The Bible is an 
authoritative witness to what God approves as true and 
disapproves as false. The notion of authoritative witness 
is crucial to Henry. "For revelational theism," Henry 
writes, "verification rests centrally on authoritative 
witness" (Henry 1976, 1:265). He supports this claim by 
citing evidence from both the Old and New Testaments. Based 
on the Old Testament, Henry argues that authoritative 
witness applies in important ways to both God and man. We 
trust God because of His own witness regarding His 
character. Consider the example of Job: Job's ability to 
trust God "amid the most violent pressures on personal 
faith" derived from being "divinely assured" that God is 
reliable and works "out his high purpose in the life of all 
who trust him" (Henry 1976, 1:265). In other words, Job's 
confidence rested on an authoritative witness from God (a 
divine assurance) that His purposes for Job held even in the 
midst of personal disaster. Likewise, in human affairs we 
rely in many ways on reliable witnesses. Henry explicates 
Deuteronomy 19:15, which "reflects the indispensable
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importance of reliable testimony by more than one isolated 
witness in establishing the commission of a crime or a 
heinous sin" (Henry 1976, 1:265). Henry's point is that 
knowledge of both human and divine truth must often rest on 
reliable testimony instead of direct knowledge.

Moving to the New Testament, Henry argues that Jesus Himself 
backed up His claims by an appeal to "authoritative 
witness." In John 5:31-47 and 14:10-11, Jesus "stressed the 
Father's witness given scripturally and confirmed" in his 
own words and work (Henry 1976, 1:265). Applying the Old 
Testament rule of more than one witness in John 8:16-18, 
Jesus presses the truth of his claims on the grounds of an 
agreement between "the testimonies of the Father and the 
Son" (Henry 1976, 1:265) Authoritative witness, Henry 
concludes, is adequate grounds for the verification of 
divine claims.

Both the Old and New Testaments emphasize the centrality of 
authoritative witness for confirming claims, whether the 
claim to be tested concerns the content of faith (Job), a 
crime (Deuteronomy), or Christ's claim to deity (John). 
Henry's conclusion is that the Word of God is the ultimate 
authoritative witness, is the final court of appeal for 
verifying the truth about God. "There is no higher 
verificational appeal than God's Word" (Henry 1976, 1:265).
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The Bible can be the Christian's principle of verification 
precisely because it tells us what God approves as true and 
disapproves as false. "Bowman Clark is formally right," 
Henry observes, "when he traces verification of Jesus's 
messiahship solely to God's approval" (Henry 1976, 1:267). 
Clark writes that "all revealed doctrines, insofar as they 
are descriptive sentences, assert something about God's 
approvals and disapprovals," which Henry agrees with (Henry 
1976, 1:267). For Henry, truth and falsity are 
fundamentally questions of what meets with God's approval 
and what does not. As Clark goes on, statements are "true 
insofar as they state what are, in fact God's evaluations 
and false in so far as they do not" (Henry 1976, 1:267).

Human observation alone cannot tell us what meets with God's 
approval, Henry argues. He agrees with Clark that "human 
observation is impotent to decide" what God approves or 
disapproves (Henry 1976, 1:267). Henry disagrees, however, 
with the positive position Clark goes on to suggest, namely, 
a "nonrational faith, assuring us that God alone knows and 
can verify a doctrine" (Henry 1976, 1:267). Henry argues 
that human beings can know what God approves, not on the 
basis of human observation but on the basis of scripture.
The question of truth is not left "hanging in midair" (Henry 
1976, 1:267) because biblical teaching offers what 
observation cannot provide: revelational data. It is upon
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such data that "the truth or falsity of dogmatic statements 
such as the nature and will of God turns" (Henry 1976,
1:266).

The Bible, then, is the authoritative witness to what God 
approves as true and disapproves as false. On this basis 
Henry concludes that "divine revelation is the ultimate 
criteria of all evangelical doctrine," that the Bible is the 
Christian's "ultimate principle of verification" (Henry 
1976, 1:269). We should note that scriptural verification 
is as rational a test for truth as are Henry's other two 
tests, logical consistency and coherence. For it is the 
idea that truth is what is logically consistent with the 
content of Scripture, what Henry calls "conceptual identity 
with what Scripture teaches" (Henry 1979, 4:471). Indeed, 
the idea of scriptural verification is merely another way of 
saying what Henry has already said earlier, that God's 
revelation is the fundamental epistemological axiom.

To conclude, Henry is a revelational presuppositionalist, 
accepting the epistemological priority of revelation and 
emphasizing rational tests for truth. This approach raises 
a question about what role, if any, empirical testing plays 
in validating Christianity. If Christianity's basic axiom 
is "undemonstrated," if Christian theism, like other logical 
systems, "does not verify its fundamental axiom" (Henry
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1976, 1:245), if the crucial tests for truth are rational, 
then what place is there for testing truth claims against 
empirical facts?

This question is heightened when one realizes that in the 
six volumes of God, Revelation and Authority, Henry has not 
a single titled section advocating the propriety of 
empirical tests for Christianity. What role, then, does 
Henry assign to empirical data from fields such as history, 
geography, anthropology and archeology?

A Concern for Objective Truth
In addition to his presuppositionalism and his 

emphasis on rationality, Henry's approach is also 
characterized by a concern for what he calls "the issue of 
truth" (Henry 1976, 1:14), an issue he considers to be the 
fundamental question modern Christian theology has to face. 
"The viability of theology hangs on the truth or falsity of 
its affirmations" (Henry 1976, 1:215).

What does Henry mean by "the issue of truth"? He explains: 
"Durable theology must revive and preserve the distinction 
between true and false religion, a distinction long obscured 
by neo-Protestant theologians" (Henry 1976, 1:14). Henry 
draws attention to the fact that many theologians no longer 
apply the distinction between truth and untruth to questions
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of religion and theology. In Henry's view, the opposition 
between truth and untruth, and the application of these 
categories to religious belief, has been replaced by an 
emphasis on purely private recommendations for belief. 
"Religious propagandists," he observes, "have recommended 
decision not for truth's sake but for the personal 
consolation and social stability it brings" (Henry 1976, 
1:14). Instead of calling for commitment on the basis of "a 
truth-commitment universally valid for one and all," Henry 
laments, religion is now seen as "a matter of personal 
preference" (Henry 1976, 1: 13).

In Henry's view, a privatized religion will not do. He 
argues that Christianity must recover its emphasis on truth: 
"Either the religion of Jesus Christ is true religion or it 
is not worth bothering about" (Henry 1976, 1:14). In fact, 
if "a theology of revelation" is to survive, if it "holds 
more than antiquarian interest, Christians must indicate 
their conviction that Christianity is distinguished above 
all by its objective truth" (Henry 1976, 1:213). "Without 
persuasive epistemic credentials," Christianity will fall 
prey to historicism; its teachings will be judged as merely 
conditional truth, appropriate to one age but not necessar
ily to another. Only if Christianity can demonstrate its 
objective truth can it avoid being "assimilated to the 
historical approach prevalent in the modern intellectual
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world where all events are set in the context of 
developmental contingency and any claim to finality and 
absolute uniqueness is leveled" (Henry 1976, 1:213).

When Henry speaks of truth as objective, he means that which 
is "actually the case in the externally real world" (Henry 
1979, 3:348), in contrast to what is merely "one's personal 
perspective" (Henry 1979, 3:348), i.e., that which is merely 
inwardly or mentally real. A few examples will illustrate 
Henry's concern. Consider Henry's comment on Paul Tillich's 
concept of God as one's ultimate concern. To say that God 
is one's ultimate concern, Henry argues, is to say something 
primarily psychological. As such, it is an assertion which 
cannot answer the question of whether the object of one's 
ultimate concern, one's particular God, actually exists.
This is because, as a psychological statement, the notion of 
one's ultimate concern "supplies no criterion whatever for 
distinguishing between objects of religious concern as to 
their actual reality and truth" (Henry 1976, 1:62). Henry 
concludes, "What psychologically concerns a person 
ultimately need hardly coincide with what is in fact and 
truth ontologically ultimate" (Henry 1976, 1:62).

This same contrast between what is actually the case and
*

subjective experience surfaces again in Henry's discussion 
of theological language. The issue, he says, is whether
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statements about God have "inner significance" only or deal 
with "objective truth." According to Henry, both kerygmatic 
theology (i.e., Bultmann) and logical positivism assert that 
theology has only inward significance. In Bultmann's view, 
Henry notes, "statements about God are essentially 
statements about human existence or express existential 
self-understanding." Henry sees "little difference" 
between this view and the logical positivist "reduction of 
theological assertions to expressions of human attitudes 
about life." Both approaches, he says, miss the point, 
which is the question about the object of religious 
language. "For either approach," Henry writes, "the 
question at stake is not the objective truth of God-language 
but the inner significance of such language" (Henry 1979, 
3:441). Here again we see Henry's concern with the 
objectivity of truth.

As a final example, Henry's concept of objectivity is 
revealed in his treatment of "validity." Henry's decries 
the modern view of religion which sees religion as a purely 
private affair. "Religion now has become 'everyone's own 
kettle of fish'— a matter of personal preference." Instead 
°f this privatized approach, Henry calls for a commitment to 
truth that is "universally valid for one and all" (Henry 
1976, 1:13). By "universally valid" Henry means truth that 
applies to everyone, whether they acknowledge or experience
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it or not. It is truth that conforms to certain 
transsubjective or extra-subjective conditions, whether they 
be, for example, the laws of logic or empirical facts. It 
is not merely the beliefs of a particular individual, or a 
particular culture, or a particular religious group, but 
truth that applies to all people in all times and places.
His concern for universally valid truth again reveals 
Henry's concern for objectivity.

To summarize, in regard to "the issue of truth," Henry makes 
the following points. One, the categories of truth and 
falsity must be applied to religion, lest Christianity no 
longer be taken seriously. Two, commitment to Christianity 
must be recommended on the basis of its objective and not 
only its personal truth. This is why Henry says "the 
evangelical's first task is to insist upon the truth" (Henry 
1976, 1:215)— i.e., to insist that the categories of truth 
and untruth are relevant to Christian assertions and that 
Christianity is actually true as opposed to false religion. 
For Henry, Christianity warrants personal commitment only if 
it is objectively true.

A concern for the issue of truth raises the question of 
verification. "The appeal to God and revelation cannot 
stand alone, if it is to be significant" (Henry 1976, l:
14); to be taken seriously, Christian theology must also
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address issues regarding "rational methods of inquiry, ways 
of argument, and criteria for verification" (Henry 1976, 
1:14). Indeed, Henry declares that the next task for 
evangelicals, after insisting upon the concept of truth, is 
to address questions about how to identify truth and to 
"indicate how one can recognize and be assured of it" (Henry 
1976, 1:215). Furthermore, if, as Henry asserts, the 
viability of theology depends upon the truth or falsity of 
its affirmations, then "discussion of the ways of knowing 
theological truth, and of criteria appropriate to judging 
theological claims, is imperative" (Henry 1976, 1:215).

The Problem
Since Henry is, as we have seen, a presuppositionalist 

theologian with a concern for objective truth, the role he 
assigns to empirical tests in validating Christian truth- 
claims should be especially intriguing. On the one hand, as 
a presuppositionalist, Henry posits divine revelation as the 
primordial epistemological axiom and champions rational over 
empirical tests for truth. On the other hand, Henry argues 
that Christianity is to be recommended on the basis of being 
objectively true, that is, true in regard to the externally 
real world. This implies that there must be a place for 
distinguishing truth from untruth in the externally real 
world, and thus a role for empirical tests. Our question is 
this: given his revelational presuppositionalism, with an
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emphasis on rational tests, and given his commitment to 
identifying truth in the externally real world, what role 
does Henry assign to empirical considerations in verifying 
or falsifying Christian truth-claims?
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CHAPTER 2
"YES" AND "NO" TO EMPIRICAL VERIFICATION

In this chapter we begin to explore Henry's position 
on empirical verification proper. As we shall see, Henry's 
treatment is somewhat ambiguous, not allowing a straight
forward "Yes" or "No" answer to the question whether he 
thinks Christianity is empirically verifiable. After laying 
out evidence for Henry's "Yes" and "No", we begin to 
elucidate what Henry means when he says Christianity is not 
empirically verifiable.

This chapter is divided into three sections, the first two 
laying out Henry's "Yes" and "No" regarding Christianity and 
empirical verification. To be specific, I will first 
present evidence suggesting that Henry denies Christianity 
is empirically verifiable. Second, I will present material 
which seems to contradict that denial, material indicating 
Henry's openness, in some sense, to a Christianity that is 
indeed empirically verifiable or falsifiable. Finally, I 
will consider what this "Yes" and "No," this apparent 
contradiction, means. I offer the interpretation that when 
Henry says Christianity is not empirically verifiable he is
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properly understood to mean Christianity is not verifiable 
in terms of empiricist theories of verification. I treat 
the "Yes” side of the equation in chapters 5-7.

Empirical Verification Denied
"Christianity does not claim an inherently empirical 

character nor is it either empirically verifiable or 
refutable" (Henry 1976, 1:263). We begin with this 
unqualified assertion because it is an unequivocal denial 
that Christianity is empirically verifiable. It is worth 
noting that this denial of empirical verification is a 
recurring theme in Henry's position. As we shall see, 
whether viewed from the angle of its metaphysical 
principles, its historical events, or its doctrinal 
teachings, Henry maintains Christianity is not empirically 
verifiable.

Henry often describes Christianity as a metaphysic. For 
example, in a discussion on the correct way to expound the 
case for theism, he describes theism as the "Judeo-Christian 
metaphysics" (Henry 1976, 1:251). Again, in a passage 
dealing with Christianity and science, Henry explains that 
the "Christian metaphysic" allows for a scientific culture 
(Henry 1976, 1:263). Furthermore, for Henry, statements 
about God can equally be described as statements about 
metaphysics. We note this equation of metaphysics and
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theology when Henry speaks of a "metaphysic that relates the 
sovereignty of God to time and space” (Henry 1976, 1:263).

What interests us is Henry's view that Christianity in its 
metaphysical principles is not empirically verifiable. He 
writes that Christian as a metaphysic, i.e., as an 
"explanatory principle" (Henry 1976, 1:270), is an 
"explanation of reality and life" that "cannot be directly 
validated or invalidated by experience" (Henry 1976, 1:270). 
It is worth noting that Henry asserts this lack of empirical 
verification even though he finds himself in agreement with 
no less than the empiricist David Hume. Indeed, Henry 
accepts Hume's description of God "as a metaphysical object" 
that is "incapable of empirical verification" (Henry 1976, 
1:80; quoting Henry). As a metaphysic, Henry is saying, 
Christianity is not empirically verifiable.

Henry also emphasizes the historical element of 
Christianity. He "insists that certain specific historical 
acts are integral and indispensable to Judeo-Christian 
revelation" (Henry 1976, 2:311). He equally insists that 
this historical element of Christianity is not empirically 
verifiable or falsifiable. "No amount of historical enquiry 
can prove that Jesus is the Christ, or that the Hebrews 
rightly believed that Yahweh rescued them from Egypt" (Henry
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1976, 2:315). In short: It is "impossible to confirm or 
disconfirm biblical events empirically" (Henry 1976, 2:270).

Gathered up into this impossibility, to consider two 
examples from Henry, are the virgin birth and resurrection 
of Christ, two events that are "integral and indispensable" 
to Christianity. Why is the virgin birth exempt from 
historical falsifiability? Because, says Henry, history 
cannot "conclusively deny the occurrence of a dozen virgin 
births, since no one has or could examine all births" (Henry 
1976, 2:256). And why cannot the resurrection be verified 
historically? Because the historical method itself is a 
limited method; it "cannot prove that a resurrection 
occurred" (Henry 1979, 4:340). This limitation applies to 
all of God's revelation in history. "Divine historical 
revelation, including Christ's resurrection, is not 
demonstrably verifiable by historical research" (Henry 197 6, 
2:309). The problem is not that Christianity is given in 
history, but that lack of proof is one of the inherent 
limitations of an empirical approach to anything, history 
included. "Empiricism by itself," Henry comments in 
response to Montgomery's historical empiricism, "leads 
nowhere" (Henry 1976, 1:259). For Henry, Christianity, as 
God's revelation in history, is not historically verifiable.
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In addition to the metaphysics and history of Christianity, 
Henry goes on to say that Christianity, as a body of 
doctrine, is not empirically verifiable or falsifiable. He 
agrees with Wolfhart Pannenberg that "empirical verification 
of theological statements is neither possible nor 
meaningful" (Henry 1979, 3:79; quoting Henry).

Consider, for example, the doctrines of God and creation. 
Christian teaching about God is not verified by human 
observation. "The truth or falsity of dogmatic statements 
about the nature and will of God," Henry writes, turns not 
upon empirical considerations, but "upon revelational data" 
(Henry 1976, 1:266). Henry is unperturbed that logical 
positivist sought to discredit Christian teaching about God 
on grounds that such teaching lacks empirical verifiability. 
For "Christians themselves insist," he remarks, "that the 
distinctive theological claims do not lend themselves to 
such empirical falsification or verification" (Henry 1982, 
5:321). This is because "human observation is impotent to 
decide" whether Christian doctrine is true or false (Henry 
1976, 1:267). What is true for the doctrine of God applies 
to the doctrine of creation as well, another "distinctive 
theological" claim not open to empirical verification. He 
agrees with James M. Houston that (quoting Houston)
"creation 'has to be a statement of faith, not an empirical 
deduction'" (Henry 1982, 6:108).
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We can now summarize Henry's "No" to empirical verification. 
In a word, Henry says Christianity, whether identified as a 
metaphysic, a phenomenon of history or a body of doctrine, 
is not empirically verifiable.

"Yes" to Empirical Verification
I will present evidence which seems to contradict the 

findings of the previous section, material indicating an 
openness on Henry's part, a "Yes," in some sense, to the 
idea that Christianity is empirically verifiable or 
falsifiable.

Henry says, for example, Christianity is "open to disproof" 
(Henry 1976, 1:265). By this, Henry means Christianity is 
open to "any and all circumstances and conditions, whatever 
would in fact falsify Christian theism" (Henry 1976, 1:265). 
Henry is "clear and unwavering" about this openness to 
disproof. "Yes indeed," he writes, "persuasive 
counterevidence would discredit a biblical faith" (Henry 
1976, 1:265). Presumably, "all circumstances and 
conditions" would include empirical circumstances and 
conditions, but lest there be any doubt about Henry's 
affirmation of empirical verification or falsification, note 
the following. While Henry has concluded that Christianity 
is true and has not, in fact, been empirically falsified, he 
does say Christianity is the kind of thing that could have
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been empirically falsified if it were, in fact, false. "We 
must insist at least on a 'hypothetical' possibility of 
empirical disconfirmation" (Henry 1976, 1:271). Thus, Henry 
grants a hypothetical or "theoretical" openness of 
Christianity to empirical disconfirmation. Again, when 
Henry poses the question, "Does God's self-revelation ... 
touch the space-time universe, including human life and 
history and the phenomenal world in a way that in principle 
involves falsifiability of an empirical sort?," he answers 
affirmatively. Christianity, says Henry, "affirms that God 
is disclosed in nature and in history universally, and that 
in scripture and in Jesus Christ he is disclosed in 
particular redemptive revelation. God's self-disclosure 
does indeed touch man and the world in a manner 
theoretically open to falsifiability" (Henry 1976, 1:267). 
Henry's response is as comprehensive as it is positive; both 
general and special revelation are theoretically open to 
observational tests.

These passages, then, indicate that Henry accepts, in some 
sense, the possibility that Christianity can be empirically 
confirmed or disconfirmed. It is open to disproof; it is 
hypothetically or theoretically empirically verifiable. But 
this affirmation raises questions in light of the previous 
material which supported a negative view of Christianity and 
empirical verification. At this moment, we are faced with a
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"Yes" and "No'* answer to the question about Henry's 
treatment of Christianity and empirical verification. This 
ambiguity suggests our next question: What does Henry mean 
when he says Christianity is not open to empirical 
verification?

On Empirical Theories of Verification
It is my interpretation that when Henry says 

Christianity is not empirically verifiable he is properly 
understood to mean Christianity is not verifiable in terms 
of empiricist theories of verification. If this 
interpretation is correct, Henry's denial of the "empirical" 
verifiability of Christianity, should be understood as 
denying the verifiability of Christianity according to 
criteria stemming from Empiricism. To support this 
interpretation, I will first examine Henry's response to the 
demand that Christian verification conform to "empirical 
claims." Second, I will examine what Henry means when he 
say Christianity is not historically verifiable.

"Empirical Claims"
In one key passage, Henry raises the question whether 

theological verification should conform to "empirical 
claims." He asks, "What do theologians mean when they 
insist that religious discourse communicates factual data 
about the external world but that it does not straight-
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forwardly conform to empirical claims (Henry 1976, 1:265— 
66)?" Our interest is in what Henry means by the phrase 
"empirical claims." In my view, the context of this phrase 
supports to the conclusion that by "empirical claims" Henry 
means: the demands for verifiability that flow out of 
philosophical empiricism.

I come to this conclusion by examining Henry's answer to the 
question he himself has posed. His answer is that historic 
Christianity repudiates "any demand that the case for theism 
be decided on empirical grounds alone, that is, on the basis 
of personally observable events, whether scientific or 
historical." (Henry 1976, 1:266; emphasis added) Thus, when 
Henry speaks of "empirical claims," he has in mind those 
claims which require that Christianity be validated on the 
basis of "empirical grounds alone," solely on the "basis of 
personally observable events." "Empirical claims," then, is 
Henry's shorthand for those claims which stem from the 
requirements of philosophical empiricism. Henry's concern 
is with the requirement that Christianity be verifiable by 
the criteria of philosophical empiricism.

This interpretation of "empirical claims" is consistent with 
Henry's general concern over a concept of verification 
stemming from empiricism. "The empiricist," he writes, 
"considers sense observation the source of all truth and
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knowledge” (Henry 1976, 1:78). Henry realizes that a 
concept of verification consistent with empiricism would 
require that sense observation form the only basis for 
distinguishing truth from falsehood; that the case for any 
position, theism or otherwise, be decided on the basis of 
"personally observable events." This precisely is Henry's 
understanding of "empirical" verification. Empirical 
verifiability means, as Henry puts it, "that assertions 
intrinsically unverifiable by sense observation cannot 
possibly qualify as truth" (Henry 1976, 1:84). In his use 
of the phrase "empirical claims," Henry is summarizing the 
entire set of claims made by empiricist philosophers about 
how to verify statements.

It is against the background of philosophical empiricism 
that Henry denies that Christianity conforms to "empirical 
claims." Henry is rejecting the view that historic 
Christianity be empirically validated on "empirical grounds 
alone" or "solely on the basis of personally observable 
events" (emphasis added). Thus, Henry's denial of 
validating Christianity empirically is properly understood 
as a denial of testing Christianity by the requirements of 
theories of verification rooted in philosophical empiricism.
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Historical Verification
This interpretation is further supported by Henry's 

treatment of historical verification. When Henry gainsays 
that the truth or falsity of Christian truth-claims can be 
decided historically, he means to reject any theory of 
verification which holds that Christianity can be verified 
on the basis of historical empiricism, i.e., by the 
historical method alone.

Most pertinent here is Henry's critique of John Warwick 
Montgomery's treatment of Christianity and historical 
verification. If we can establish that Henry disapproves of 
Montgomery's approach to historical verification because it 
is a form of empiricism, we will have supported the more 
general claim that Henry's rejection of empirical 
verification is actually a rejection of empirical theories 
of verification. This question parallels the preceding 
discussion: just as Henry's rejection of empirical 
verification is a denial that Christianity can be validated 
by philosophical empiricism, so too, his rejection of 
historical verification is a denial that Christianity can be 
validated by historical empiricism.

As we saw earlier, Henry holds that neither the incarnation 
nor the resurrection, two events of paramount significance 
to the Christian faith, are historically verifiable. His
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general conclusion is that “divine historical revelation ... 
is not demonstrably verifiable by historical research"
(Henry 1976, 2:309).

As Henry understands him, Montgomery takes the opposite
view; namely, that Christianity can be verified by the
historical method. Henry summarizes Montgomery's argument
in the following way:

Scientific historical method vindicates the Gospels as 
trustworthy sources for the life of Jesus. In these 
documents Jesus claims to be God and suspends his claim 
on his future resurrection from the dead. The resurrec
tion is described in such detail that it can be empiri
cally validated. It cannot be discounted a priori, since 
miracles are impossible only if so defined (as by Hume). 
If Christ is God, as his resurrection attests, then he 
spoke the truth concerning the Old Testament and the 
soon-to-be-written New Testament. It follows that all 
biblical assertions concerning philosophy of history are 
revelationally true and all other presuppositions must 
therefore be judged by them. While Montgomery concedes 
that, as in the case of all data derived from historical 
concerns, these results are "probable," yet he insists 
that they support an inerrantly truthful revelation 
Henry 1976, 1:257).

Henry locates this historical argument within empiricism.
He describes Montgomery as one "who espouses historical
empiricism (or 'historical objectivism') to accredit
Christian core-claims" (Henry 1976, 1:256-57). Such
historical empiricism, Henry claims, "contends that
Christianity can be objectively validated by the historical
method alone" (Henry 1976, 1:256-57; emphasis added). He
accuses Montgomery of attempting to vindicate Christianity
solely on the basis of historical investigation, "pursued
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independently of other epistexnic considerations” (Henry 
1976, 1:258). "The real issue," according to Henry, is 
whether Montgomery's approach, again identified as 
"historical empiricism" (Henry 1976,•1:258), "leads to the 
positive conclusions that Montgomery presumes to derive from 
it" (Henry 1976, 1:258).

Eventually, Henry drops the "historical" in "historical 
empiricism" altogether, and launches into a critique of 
empiricism as generally inadequate to the question of 
Christian verification. Henry says he bears "no antipathy 
toward those who adduce supposedly demonstrative empirical 
evidence of highly probable 'proofs.'" His "criticisms of 
Montgomery's approach are ... simply intended to show that 
the appeal to empirical considerations does not assuredly 
lead to the indicated positions"' (Henry 1976, 1:259).

From an investigation of Henry's response to Montgomery's 
approach, we conclude that Henry's denial of the "scientific 
historical method" is equivalent to a denial of historical 
empiricism. It follows that Henry's rejection of historical 
verification is properly understood as a rejection of the 
attempt to validate Christianity on the basis of historical 
empiricism.
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Summary
In light of Henry's "Yes" and "No" on the question 

about Christianity and empirical verification, we have tried 
to explain what Henry means when he says Christianity is not 
empirically verifiable. On the basis of an analysis of 
Henry's use of the phrase "empirical claims," we concluded 
that Henry's denial of empirical verification is properly 
understood as a denial of empiricist theories of 
verification. We reached a similar conclusion from Henry's 
treatment of historical verification: Henry's question about 
verifying Christianity historically is actually a question 
about verifying Christianity by historical empiricism. We 
arrive at the view that when Henry says that Christianity is 
not empirically verifiable he means Christianity is not 
verifiable by the criteria of empiricist theories of 
verification. Our next task is to examine why Henry denies 
empirical verification in this sense. The following two 
chapters address this question.
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CHAPTER 3
THE INAPPROPRIATENESS OF EMPIRICAL VERIFICATION

We have seen that Henry denies that Christianity is 
empirically verifiable, meaning that Christianity is not 
verifiable by the criteria of empiricist theories of 
verification. In the next two chapters, we will examine two 
arguments Henry uses against the attempt to validate 
Christianity empirically. Henry argues that we ought not 
seek to test Christianity by empirical methods of 
verification because these tests are inappropriate (Chapter 
3) and dangerous (Chapter 4).

This chapter consists of two sections. The first introduces 
and explains Henry's distinction between appropriate and 
inappropriate verification. The second shows why, according 
to Henry, verifying Christianity by empirical methods is not 
appropriate to Christianity.

Appropriate and Inappropriate Verification
We shall begin with the recognition that Henry, 

indeed, draws a distinction between appropriate and
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inappropriate verification. Following this, we will examine 
what Henry means by this distinction.

Henry distinguishes between appropriate and inappropriate 
verification in several ways. For example, he welcomes the 
call for evidence in support of Christianity so long as such 
evidence is appropriate. "A demand that theology furnish 
appropriate evidence for its claims” is "wholly proper and 
necessary" (Henry 1976, 1:84; emphasis added). Henry is 
also concerned about that appropriate evidence be gathered 
by appropriated methods. He writes, "The demand for 
verifiability by an appropriate methodology is wholly 
proper" (Henry 1976, 1:246). Now characterizing some 
demands for verification as "wholly proper" implies that 
other demands are not. "Christianity," Henry asserts, "will 
meet any challenge appropriate to its claims, but not every 
challenge is appropriate" (Henry 1976, 1:263). Three ways, 
then, in which Henry's distinction between appropriate and 
inappropriate verification emerges: there can be 1) evidence 
that is appropriate or inappropriate; 2) methods of testing 
that are appropriate or inappropriate; and 3) challenges to 
Christianity that are appropriate or inappropriate. Now, 
what exactly, is the difference between appropriate and 
inappropriate verification?
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What the Distinction Means
It is helpful to begin by thinking about the meaning 

of the word "appropriate." Its root meaning, "to make one's 
own," derives from combining the Latin ad-, "to" with 
proorius. "one's own." In its verbal form, "appropriate" 
means "to take for one's own exclusive use" or "to set aside 
for a specific use or a certain purpose." When used as an 
adjective (which is the use that concerns us), appropriate 
means "right for the purpose; suitable; fit; proper." 
Appropriate verification, then, indicates those testing 
procedures that are "right for the purpose; suitable; fit; 
proper."

This understanding of appropriate verification is consistent 
with Henry's notion that every field of knowledge has its 
own means of testing claims. In science, appropriate 
verification means using testing procedures suitable for the 
purpose of validating scientific hypotheses. Likewise, in 
theology, appropriate verification means using tests that 
are suitable for the purpose of validating claims 
concerning, for example, the resurrection and incarnation.
By way of contrast, inappropriate verification (which will 
be more fully explicated below) means using tests that are 
not suited for the purpose at hand, whether theological, 
scientific or philosophical (e.g., using scientific tests 
for theological claims). Thus Henry speaks of "needlessly
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confusing God-verification with elephant-verification or 
electron verification" (Henry 1976, 1:246). When Henry says 
the demand for appropriate verification is "wholly proper" 
(Henry 1976, 1:84), he is approving the requirement that 
theology provide evidence that is "right for the purpose" of 
supporting its claims.

The distinction between appropriate and inappropriate 
verification is concerned with the difference between what 
is "right for the purpose" at hand, and that which is not. 
But, how, according to Henry, do we determine what method is 
suitable for a given field of study?

Its Own Form: A Genitival Relationship
Key to a more precise understanding of verification that is 
"right for the purpose" is Henry's emphasis on what one 
might call the genitival relationship between the method and 
object of verification. Paraphrasing an insight from Ludwig 
Wittgenstein, Henry affirms that "each kind of certainty ... 
has its own form of validation or verification" (Henry 1976, 
1:247; emphasis added). In other words, Henry holds that 
every kind of knowledge, whether ethical, scientific, or 
theological, possesses its own mode of verification. (Henry 
does not use the phrase "genitival relationship"; it is a 
way of capturing the idea that "each kind of certainty ... 
has its own form" of testing.) In fact, says Henry, the
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legitimacy of the various fields of knowledge depends 
largely upon the genitival relationship between the method 
and object of verification. "The legitimacy of science, 
theology and philosophy," Henry asserts, "turns finally on 
the employment of methods of knowing and of verification 
proper to their respective objects of knowledge— whether the 
physical universe, the divine Spirit, or the human species" 
(Henry 1979, 3:170; emphasis added). Appropriate 
verification acknowledges the genitival relationship between 
the method and object of verification.

Given that Henry's understanding of appropriate verification 
can be characterized as genitival, how does he recommend we 
determine what form of validation belongs to a particular 
field of knowledge? The following statement is suggestive. 
"The nature of reality must itself prescribe the mode of 
rationality (read: way of knowing) appropriate to knowledge 
of its object, as well as the appropriate methods of 
verification" (Henry 1979, 3:170). In other words, Henry 
suggests the nature of the phenomenon under question 
determines the way it is known and verified. This suggests 
two questions for the verificationist: 1) What kind of 
thing am I looking at?; and 2) What method of verification 
is prescribed by the thing observed?
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Appropriate verification, then, is that method which allows 
the object of verification (i.e., "the nature of reality") 
to determine the method of verification. As such, appro
priateness is a function (it depends on and varies with) of 
the object of verification. Christianity, consistent with 
an object orientated notion of appropriateness, "presses the 
question of what epistemological tests are appropriate to 
every indicated object of knowledge" (Henry 1976, 1:97; 
emphasis added). Furthermore, Christianity "adduces a 
verifying principle appropriate to its object of knowledge" 
(Henry 1982, 6:190).

Thus, when Henry asks what methods of verification are 
appropriate to every indicated object of verification, his 
answer is that methods of testing should be prescribed by 
the phenomenon under question, the form of verification 
being a function of the nature of its object. In theology, 
this means how God is verified is determined by his nature 
and his ways. Likewise, how Christianity is verified is 
determined by the nature of Christianity. Put in terms of a 
revelational presuppositionalist, Christianity is 
appropriately tested only when methods are used which are 
consistent with its epistemological axiom.
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Inappropriate Verification
In light of the above, the question of how Henry 

understands inappropriate verification can be explored. I 
will consider inappropriate verification as that which 
violates the genitival relationship between an object and 
its method of verification. As we shall see, violating this 
relationship leads to ways of verification that are alien, 
unnatural and unworkable.

By way of contrast, if appropriate verification is 
genitival, then inappropriate verification is not. This 
means inappropriate verification fails to maintain the 
required relation between methods and objects of 
verification wherein methods arise from their objects. No 
longer is there a question about what methods of testing are 
suited to every indicated object of knowing. Nor is there 
any emphasis that each kind of knowing has its own form of 
validation, a derivative form consistent with the nature of 
the phenomenon under examination. This neglect results in 
methods of testing that are alien, unnatural and unworkable.

Henry states that "it is arbitrary to require verification 
by an alien methodology" (Henry 1976, 1:246). The key 
phrase is "alien methodology." Inappropriate verification 
is that kind of verification which employs alien methods of 
testing, methods that do not allow the object of
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verification to determine the form of verification. 
Inappropriate verification occurs when something besides the 
object of testing prescribes the mode of testing. Alien 
approaches fail to derive their methods of testing from 
their objects. Thus, Henry criticizes the attempt to 
postulate "independent of the nature of its object, a theory 
of how and what is knowable and admissable as evidence" 
(Henry 1979, 3:170; emphasis added). For an alien 
methodology is "independent" insofar as it employs a method 
of testing that is separate from the controlling influence 
of the nature of the object of verification. Against all 
independent alien methodologies, Henry, as we have seen, 
says "the nature of reality must itself prescribe the mode 
of rationality appropriate to knowledge of its object as 
well as appropriate methods of verification" (Henry 1979, 
3:170; emphasis added).

Alien methods of testing can also be thought of as 
"unnatural," that is, arising neither from the nature of the 
field of study within which one is operating nor from the 
nature of the phenomenon in question. Thinking of alien as 
unnatural is suggested, by definition, when Henry uses the 
word "alien" to caution against verification by "an alien 
methodology." This is also suggested by Henry's complaint 
against those testing procedures which are postulated 
"independent of the nature of its object" (Henry 1976,
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3:170; emphasis added). Henry targets those forms of 
verification which do not share the nature of their object, 
which do not naturally arise from, and thus do not belong 
to, the field or phenomenon under examination. The attempt 
to validate theological claims by tests that naturally arise 
from the phenomenon of empirical science, would be an 
instance of using an unnatural form of verification.

Henry also says inappropriate or alien verification does not 
work. Indeed, it "cannot" work. "A vast range of 
metaphysically related questions simply cannot be tested by 
any method of sense observation and experiment" (Henry 1976, 
1:255; emphasis added). Henry is clear: metaphysical 
statements cannot be tested by empirical methods. The 
rationale for this strong negative is found in the 
statement, "Each kind of certainty ... has its own form of 
validation or verification; one cannot verify an assertion 
by methods appropriate only to other kinds of statements" 
(Henry 1976, 1:247; emphasis added). From a logical 
standpoint, the negative follows the premise: "Each kind of 
certainty ... has its own form of verification." The 
consequence is a corollary: one cannot verify an assertion 
by methods appropriate only to other kind of statements.
This is the classic "if, then" relationship. If each kind 
of certainty has its own form of verification, then one
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cannot verify some kinds of assertion by methods appropriate 
only to others kinds of assertions.

Having introduced and explained Henry's distinction between 
appropriate and inappropriate verification, we now show why, 
according to Henry, verifying Christianity by empirical 
methods is not appropriate.

Why Empirical Methods are Inappropriate
According to Henry, there is a right way and a wrong 

way to test Christianity. The right way ”to vindicate the 
theistic alternative," he writes, "requires a methodology 
appropriate to the knowledge of God and the truth of 
revelation" (Henry 1976, 1:255). Said differently, the case 
for Christianity must be advanced using methods that are 
consistent with its primordial epistemological axiom, divine 
revelation. The wrong way neglects the requisite 
methodology. In this section we consider Henry's view that 
empirical testing is the wrong way to test Christianity.

Our approach is suggested by the previous conclusion that 
Henry understands inappropriate verification as that 
approach which violates the genitival relationship between 
the method and object of verification. Consistent with this 
interpretation, we will present material indicating Henry's
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view that requiring empiricist verification vis-a-vis 
Christianity violates that genitival relationship.

We begin with evidence that Henry objects to empiricist 
verification vis-a-vis Christianity on the grounds that 
observational tests violate the requisite genitival 
relationship between the nature of Christianity and its 
method of verification.

Henry is clear about the genitival relationship between the 
nature of Christianity and its means of verification. He 
characterizes Christianity by its view of "the phenomenal 
world" as a "real creation that witnesses to its Creator." 
Regarding that Creator, "the Judeo-Christian religion speaks 
of God who in some way transcends the universe." This God 
"is invisible and immaterial spirit, and in no way identical 
ontologically with the created universe." Thus, the 
Christian God "cannot be reduced to the orderly processes of 
nature or to tangible entities probed by empirical science" 
(Henry 1976, 1:248). Consistent with a genitival 
understanding of verification, Henry says Christianity must 
be validated by its own form of testing, a form suitable to 
the living God. "The living God whose objective ontological 
reality is that of ultimate Spirit, the incomparable divine 
Lord, must be known, if at all, solely by methods 
appropriate to the ways in which God has made and continues
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to make himself known. Although given in the context of the 
spacetime continuum, knowledge of God must be gained even 
if in concrete experience— from its own proper ground, that 
is, from God's revelation in his Word" (Henry 1976, 1:262; 
emphasis added). Although Henry acknowledges that this 
world is God's creation, he says the proper ground for 
knowing God is the Scripture, Christianity's primordial 
epistemological axiom, not the creation.

Henry's point is that an empirical approach does not qualify 
as one of the methods of testing "appropriate to the ways in 
which God has made and continues to make himself known."
This is because, as Henry puts it, the empirical method is 
"by definition ... a method for dealing only with 
perceptible realities" (Henry 1976, 1:85), i.e., creational 
realities. The phrase "for dealing only with perceptible 
realities" merits consideration. "For" is a function word 
specifying usefulness, in this case, the special use of the 
empirical method. It prepares the way for explaining the 
empirical method as "a method for dealing only" with things 
that can be apprehended by the senses. "Only" is a strong 
word, an exclusive particle meaning "this and no other."
Henry is saying the empirical method applies exclusively to 
those phenomena, and no other, which can be perceived. For 
Henry, this exclusivity means the empirical approach is not 
qualified to validate assertions about a God who "is
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invisible and immaterial spirit," a God not reducible "to 
tangible entities probed by empirical science" (Henry 197 6, 
1:248) .

Said differently, Henry says empirical methods are 
inappropriate because such methods stem from the study of 
creation, not from God. In the attempt to apply creational 
methods to verify God, Henry sees the encroachment of 
philosophical empiricism. Philosophical empiricism is the 
view, Henry explains, that "considers sense observation the 
source of all truth and knowledge" (Henry 1976, 1:78). 
Insofar as philosophical empiricism "considers sense 
observation the source of all truth and knowledge," it 
follows that the empiricist method of verification considers 
sense observation the exclusive way of arriving at all truth 
and knowledge. As such, Empiricism misapplies the empirical 
method when it requires that Christianity be validated by 
observational tests. Henry offers A.J. Carlson as an 
example of this mentality. Carlson, Henry notes in 
disagreement, "assumes that the positivistic context is the 
only one in which the question of evidence for any and every 
claim can be resolved" (Henry 1976, 1:84). The empiricist 
method of testing, true to its epistemological axiom, claims 
to rely solely on experiment and observation for confirming 
or disconfirming various claims to truth. It is therefore
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inappropriate as a test for non-observable objects of 
knowledge.

This brings us back to Henry's objection to empirical 
verification vis-a-vis Christianity on the grounds that 
empirical tests violate the requisite genitival relationship 
between the nature of Christianity and its method of 
verification. Because empirical methods arise from the 
study of the empirical and not from God, they do not qualify 
as methods of testing appropriate to Christianity; to press 
for empirical verification in this case is empiricistic, for 
the empirical verification of Christianity mistaken, for 
that kind of requirement ignores the connection between what 
a thing is and how it is verified.

Cast in the language of revelational presuppositionalism, 
the attempt to validate Christianity by empirical methods is 
inappropriate because these methods are not consistent with 
Christianity's epistemological axiom. Since divine 
revelation informs us that God is a non-empirical being, one 
who transcends created reality, empirical tests are not 
appropriate methods to validate assertions about God. 
"Christianity does not claim an inherently empirical 
character," Henry asserts (Henry 1976, 1:263). Thus, it 
repudiates "as arbitrary any demand that the case for theism 
be decided on empirical grounds alone, that is, solely on
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the basis of personally observable events, whether 
scientific or historical" (Henry 1976, 1:266).

Summary
We have introduced and explained Henry's distinction between 
appropriate and inappropriate verification. Appropriate 
verification maintains a genitival relation between the 
object and method of verification, allowing the object to 
determine the nature of the test. We have also presented 
Henry's argument that the attempt to validate Christianity 
empirically is inappropriate, violating that genitival 
relationship, seeking to verify a non-perceptible phenomenon 
with empirical tests. In Henry's view, the attempt to 
settle questions of verification about God through 
observation alone is empiricistic. We now turn to Henry's 
second argument against empirical methods of verification.
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CHAPTER 4
THE DANGER OF EMPIRICAL VERIFICATION

We have seen that Henry argues against testing 
Christianity by methods stemming from empiricist theories of 
verification on grounds that they are inappropriate to 
Christianity. We now present Henry's second argument 
against empirical verification, wherein Henry argues from 
Hume, Schleiermacher and humanism, that empiricist theories 
of verification are dangerous for Christianity.

As we begin, we should support the contention that Henry 
does in fact regard empirical verification as an approach 
dangerous to Christianity. In one passage, Henry deplores 
the fact that certain evangelical theologians, "aware of the 
dangers of shifting the case for theism from rational to 
empirical considerations, nonetheless tend to expound Judeo- 
Christian metaphysics on the basis of experience" (Henry 
1976, 1:251; emphasis added). In another passage, Henry 
warns Christians to "guard against an unwitting importation 
of positivist prejudices" (Henry 1976, 1:250). Otherwise, 
they may (and Henry thinks some do) "unwittingly" yield to 
"an empirical theory of verification" (Henry 1976, 1:269).
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What, according to Henry, is the danger of empirical 
verification? Henry perceives three ways in which it is 
dangerous to test Christianity by the criteria of empirical 
theories of verification. Empirical testing, according to 
Henry: 1) leads to agnosticism; 2) requires the revision of 
Christian theological teaching; and 3) opens Christianity to 
humanistic critique.

The Road to Agnosticism
According to Henry, David Hume's (1711-1776) critique 

of Thomism is an prime example of how the attempt to verify 
Christianity empirically terminates in agnosticism. "It was 
David Hume," Henry writes, "who first among the moderns 
formulated empiricism as the all-inclusive criterion of 
truth and applied it to theological assertions with an 
agnostic outcome" (Henry 1976, 1:79). Henry explains that 
Hume's critique was "specially directed against the 
Thomistic contention that the existence of God, and the 
existence and immortality of the soul" could be "logically 
demonstrated simply through empirical considerations" (Henry 
1976, 1:79).

According to Henry, Hume used his theory of causation in two 
ways to undermine Thomistic theology. First, "Hume insisted 
that effective scientific inquiry is thwarted unless finite 
effects are correlated with equivalent causes only, rather
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than with an infinite cause" (Henry 1976, 1:79). Second, 
Hume "denied any objective status to causality in nature" 
(Henry 1976, 1:79). Henry is referring to Hume's argument 
that on the basis of empirical observation alone, one cannot 
move logically from a finite effect to an infinite cause, 
and thus from creation to Creator. Indeed the very notions 
of cause and effect are not demonstrable empirically, which 
undermines, some would hold, any argument based on a 
continuity of epistemological categories between the cause 
and effect vis-a-vis the universe and its origin, arguing 
that one may know characteristics of what caused the 
universe by examining the characteristics of the universe 
itself.

As Henry sees it, Hume simply took the claims of empirically 
minded theologians and apologists seriously. Hume 
contended, in Henry's words, "that those who profess 
theological beliefs on empirical grounds have no right to 
such beliefs unless they produce requisite perceptual 
evidence, and that in the absence of demonstrative empirical 
proof, belief is unreasonable" (Henry 1976, 1:80). In other 
words, if one claims empirical grounding for certain 
theological assertions, then those assertions must be 
supported by empirical evidence if belief in those assertion 
is to be reasonable.
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According to Henry, then, Hume's theory of causation 
undermined the empirical support for the Thomistic 
statements about God and the soul. In the absence of this 
putative empirical grounding, Hume could only be agnostic 
about the truth of the Thomistic case for Christianity.
Henry is saying the attempt to verify Christianity by the 
criteria of empirical theories of verification terminates in 
agnosticism about the basics of Christian theology.

Revising Theological Content
We now move on to the second way Henry thinks 

empirical verification is dangerous for Christianity. Henry 
says requiring empirical verification of Christian claims 
also requires the revisability of Christian content. This 
emphasis on the revisability of Christian theology is 
particular clear in Henry's treatment of Friedrich 
Schleiermacher (1768-1834).

The relevant point of Henry's analysis of Schleiermacher's 
approach is that insofar as theology conforms "to the 
empirical approach" (Henry 1976, 1:81), it requires the 
revisability of theological concepts (Henry 1976, 1:80.). 
Henry quotes Edwin A. Burtt that "the essentially tentative 
character of the empirical method ... requires that" no 
concept, including God, "has any absolute rights, all 
definitions being liable to revision in the light of
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continuing human experience" (Henry 1976, 1:81). According 
to Henry, Schleiermacher held that "religious doctrines are 
not certain but ... are tentative explanations, subject to 
revision by further experience" (Henry 1976, 1:81).

Henry explains the logic in Schleiermacher's position. When 
"absolute truth is excluded in theological as fully as in 
all other matters," Henry writes, "the finality of any 
religion is left in doubt" (Henry 1976, 1:81). For Henry, 
this is a departure from historic Christianity. The 
"Christian religion is shorn of its historic claim for God's 
transcendent cognitive revelation and of external miraculous 
attestation" (Henry 1976, 1:81). "Schleiermacher's 
approach," Henry further explains, "involved nothing less 
... than a profound revolution in Christian dogmatics and 
religious philosophy. Setting aside the accepted method of 
expounding Christian theology reaching back to the ancient 
church fathers, he substituted another methodology. For 
Schleiermacher the study of theology begins 'not with a 
metaphysical definition of God and proofs of his reality, 
but with human experience of whatever has religious 
significance to people' and then defines theological 
concepts only tentatively in view of these subjective 
considerations" (Henry 1976, 1:80) Henry comments that 
"God's place as the ultimate principle of theology or
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central datum of religion is now taken by human religious 
experience" (Henry 1976, 1:81).

Henry acknowledges that Schleiermacher thought the lack of 
an objective definition of God's character would not 
endanger the Christian view of God. Schleiermacher thought 
God would not questioned as a religious reality since God 
"is viewed as an evident aspect of universal human 
experience" (Henry 1976, 1:80). Apparently, Schleiermacher 
held that constant truth about the character of God could be 
based on what was universal in mankind's beliefs about God.

In Henry's view, Schleiermacher was inappropriately 
optimistic about the permanence of the Christian concept of 
God. For once human religious experience replaces God as 
"the ultimate principle of theology or central datum of 
religion" (Henry 1976, 1:81), then religious experience 
"becomes the decisive fact and final court of appeal by 
which we test the validity of any theological concept— the 
concept of God along with others" (Henry 1976, 1:81; quoting 
Burtt, 288). Tentativity, about all knowledge, including 
our knowledge of God, says Henry, is the unavoidable result 
of resting theology on religious experience.

Henry notes a number of central theological concepts that 
are revised by Schleiermacher's appeal to "religious

55



consciousness." First, as we have seen, the doctrine of God 
is revised. On Schleiermacher's view, "God is no longer an 
absolutely revealed cognitive reality but an experiential 
factor whose meaning is derived from our inner responses" 
(Henry 1976, 1:81). Again, God becomes "a factor disclosed 
in the unqualifiedly dependent consciousness" (Henry 197 6, 
1:81). This means that "while God is held to be objectively 
real, we lack all knowledge of him as he objectively is" 
(Henry 1976, 1:81). Henry notes the importance of this 
approach for the doctrine of the Trinity. No longer, says 
Henry, can the traditional doctrine of the Trinity be taken 
a cognitive description of "God-in-himself." It is instead 
a merely human way of categorizing our experience of God, a 
way of illuminating "religious experience" or "God's 
relationships to us" (Henry 1976, 1:81).

A second concept subject to revision is the doctrine of sin. 
"Schleiermacher translates religious feelings into 
theological language, so that the man's inner stress and 
disunity becomes his sense of sin" (Henry 1976, 1:81).
Third, the nature of redemption is revised. In 
Schleiermacher's approach, redemption comes to mean "the 
feeling of integrated selfhood achieved in following Jesus." 
Henry says this kind of "redemption" is a "modernist version 
that divorces the 'new birth' from any necessary dependence

56



upon miraculous revelation and redemption" (Henry 1976,
1:81) .

The Humanistic Critique
According to Henry, Schleiermacher's empirical 

approach rendered Christianity vulnerable to a third danger, 
the critique of humanism, opening the door for many to 
defect to humanism. "Many erstwhile modernists defected to 
humanism when it became evident that Schleiermacher's 
empirical Christianity was decidedly less scientific than he 
considered it to be" (Henry 1976, 1:82). Humanists saw that 
an empirical approach disallows any final claims regarding 
any religious figure, whether Christ or anyone else. 
"Humanists insisted," Henry writes, "that the scientific 
approach disallows any implicit claim of finality for Jesus 
of Nazareth or for any other religious personality— whether 
a contemporary figure or one from the biblical past" (Henry 
1976, 1:82).

As Henry sees it, this lack of finality stems from 
humanism's two-fold analysis of religious experience.
First, humanists say an experiential definition of God 
requires an open-ended definition of God. "If God is defined 
experientially," Henry explains, "then God is whatever in 
man's experience delivers the distraught self from inner 
personality tensions and secures its harmonious relationship
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to man's total cosmic environment" (Henry 1976, 1:82; 
emphasis added). Though Henry rejects humanism, he agrees 
that its premise, if accepted, requires a tentative approach 
to religion— experientially based theology is revisable 
theology; whenever God is defined as what works for man, 
then God is a function of what is presently useful to man.

Second, humanists hold that spiritual experience yields 
divergent conclusions about the content of that experience: 
"spiritual experience ... often reflects considerable 
ambiguity and fluctuation, since individuals are prone to 
interpret similar fortunes and misfortunes in terms of 
divergent religious prejudices" (Henry 1976, 1:82, quoting 
Henry). Spiritual experience alone, Henry observes, is an 
insufficient criterion to distinguish between religions of 
Jesus, Buddha or Confucius. "What Jesus does for devotees 
in Christian lands may equally well be attained elsewhere by 
following the way of Buddha or Confucius" (Henry 1976,
1:82). In fact, "devotion to some great ideal such as world 
peace, pacifism, brotherhood or beauty might be equally 
productive of a unified self, and might in some cases 
provide a superior framework for achieving it" (Henry 1976, 
1:82). The point is this: if spiritual experience allows 
divergent conclusions about the religious content of that
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experience, then one cannot absolutize a particular content 
as the final religious truth.

On the basis of its analysis of religious experience, 
humanists challenged the finality Christian claims regarding 
Christ. As Henry points out, an open-ended view of God and 
of "religious reality" requires us "to dignify as the 
religious reality whatever ideal, movement or cause, or 
personality which exerts upon any human life a maximal 
integrative influence" (Henry 1976, 1:82). This means Jesus 
is no more the final religious ideal than Buddha or any 
other religious figure, past or present. To think otherwise 
is to draw back from the openness required by an empirical 
understanding of religious experience. In short, claiming 
ultimacy for Christ violates the empirical method.
"Humanists considered the contention the Jesus' person, 
teaching or example is somehow incomparably final a breach 
of empirical validation" (Henry 1976, 1:82).

Henry shows how Schleiermacher's approach could not maintain 
a high view of Christ. "The empirical method could not 
consistently be invoked either to limit the religious good 
to Christ or to vindicate his superiority as a personality- 
integrating factor" (Henry 1976, 1:82). As Henry describes 
it, Schleiermacher had argued that "the example of Jesus,
... more effectively than any other, advances the
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integration or unification of discordant human personality, 
by delivering all who follow his religious and moral stance 
from the sense of inner strain to the sense of serene 
devotion to God" (Henry 1976, 1:82). Henry points to the 
problem in all this: that "deliverance from inner discord" 
is indecisive (Henry 1976, 1:82); it can count for or 
against Christianity. Ironically, thinking of how some 
moved away from Christianity, Henry observes that "some 
liberals," equated deliverance from inner discord with an 
intellectual peace assertedly brought about by the modern 
mind's rejection of supernatural beliefs for empirically 
testable positions" (Henry 1976, 1:82).

In Henry's view, Schleiermacher's empirical approach to 
spiritual experience opened Christianity to the dangers of 
humanist critique, undermining the finality of Christ and 
Christianity. In short, humanists used Schleiermacher's 
criteria to undermine Schleiermacher's Christianity.

Conclusion
We have examined three ways in which, according to 

Henry, empirical verification is dangerous for Christianity. 
It terminates in agnosticism, requires the revisability of 
Christian theological content, and makes Christianity 
vulnerable to humanist critique. Having presented Henry's 
two arguments against empirical verification, we now turn to
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the affirmative element in Henry's treatment of empirical 
verification.
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CHAPTER 5 
A WIDENED CONCEPT OF VERIFICATION

We have already seen that Henry's treatment of 
empirical verification is somewhat ambiguous, that he both 
affirms and denies that Christianity is empirically 
verifiable. In the last three chapters, we treated the 
negative side of Henry's position, arguing that his denial 
of empirical verification is properly interpreted in a 
limited manner as a denial that Christianity should be 
tested by the criteria rooted in Empiricism. This denial 
implies an openness to empirical testing so long as this 
openness does not entail an acceptance of empiricist 
criteria. Indeed, Henry does affirm some role to empirical 
tests.

Our next task is to explore what role Henry does allow. 
Chapters 5 and 6 treat various aspects of Henry's 
affirmation of empirical tests. In Chapter Five, we 
consider Henry's recommendation to expand our understanding 
of verification to allow it to include empirical and 
rational tests. Chapter Six examines two roles that Henry 
thinks can appropriately be assigned to empirical data. On
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the one hand, he grants that Christianity is empirical 
verifiability "in principle." On the other hand he accepts 
what one might call an explanatory, instead of foundational, 
role for empirical data.

A Widened Concept
We begin with the observation that, for Henry, there is 

more the verification than meets the empiricist eye.
"Because theological and ethical statements cannot be 
verified by empirical methods does not mean," Henry writes, 
"that they are beyond verification" (Henry 1976, 1:247). 
Henry grants that theological and ethical statements are not 
be empirically testable; his point is that this does not 
mean they are unverifiable. He makes a similar claim in 
response to A.J. Carlson's view of scientific verification. 
Carlson, Henry explains, understands the scientific method 
to "in essence" reject "in toto ... all non-observational 
and non-experimental authority in the field of experience" 
(Henry 1976, 1:84). Henry is critical of Carlson for 
assuming "that the positivistic context is the only one in 
which the question of evidence for any and every claim can 
be resolved" (Henry 1976, 1:84). Again, Henry's contention 
is that some claims cannot be decided on the basis of sense 
data alone, that there are additional contexts of 
verification other than the one envisioned by an empiricist 
framework, such as logical positivism. To use Carlson's
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terminology, Henry is asserting a concept of verification 
that allows for "non-observational and non-experimental" 
tests for truth.

We see this wider concept of verification as an assumption 
underlying Henry's own formulation of what is at issue in 
the question of Christianity and empirical verification. At 
issue, is "whether what is verifiable or falsifiable about 
the Christian truth claim is in any way whatever proffered 
at the empirical level" (Henry 1976, 1:266). Note that this 
way of framing the issues assumes, a) that Christianity is 
indeed the sort of thing that is verifiable or falsifiable;
b) that Christianity may be testable on several levels; and
c) that the empirical level may be one of those levels on 
which Christianity may be open to verification or 
falsification. Thus, Henry's concern is to identify those 
aspects of Christianity, if any, that are legitimately 
available for empirical testing. Underlying this concern is 
a concept of verification that embraces empirical tests, 
transcending them in the sense of including them along with 
other tests. It is a rejection of the empiricist attempt to 
limit verification to empirical testing alone.

We should point out that Henry clearly understands himself 
to be arguing against a concept of verification influenced 
by philosophical Empiricism. Henry says this concept is a
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consequence of what he calls "the so-called scientific world 
view," a world view "predicated on the assumption that the 
final test of truth is verifiability by sense perception" 
(Henry 1976, 1:79). Just as philosophical Empiricism holds 
that all truth is derived from sense experience, even so 
empiricist verification requires that every legitimate way 
of verifying truth must hinge finally on the data of 
observation. On this view, as Henry puts it, verification 
is narrowed to "discrete momentary perceptual experiences" 
demanding "moment-by-moment confirmation" (Henry 1976,
1:256).

In contrast to Empiricism, Christianity "lifts the 
discussion of verification to a higher plane that the 
empirical" (Henry 1976, 1:251). That "higher plane" can be 
called the rational plane, insofar as Henry prefers to argue 
the case for Christianity on the basis of rational 
considerations (Henry 1976, 1:251). By arguing the case for 
Christianity on the basis of a higher rational 
considerations, Henry conceives of verification as 
sufficiently comprehensive to allow for empirical tests in 
conjunction with other non-empirical tests, i.e., those 
already discussed in chapter one: logical consistency, 
coherence, and scripture.
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In summary, Henry is concerned with achieving an 
understanding of verification broader that than allowed by 
an empiricist framework. He emphasizes a concept of 
verification that "widens the meaning of verification"
(Henry 1976, 1:256) beyond that of empirical testing alone.

Contra Positivism
Since logical positivism was especially successful in 

propagating the notion that verification depends on 
empirical observation only, we should spend more time with 
Henry's response to its concept of verification. Logical 
positivists, Henry notes, held "that what is unverified by 
observation remains merely a hypothesis, and that assertions 
intrinsically unverifiable by sense observation cannot 
possibly qualify as truth" (Henry 1976, 1:84). Henry 
further explains that logical positivism declared empirical 
science "to be the sole means for obtaining knowledge about 
the world disclosed by our senses" (Henry 1976, 1:84; 
emphasis added). In addition, Henry continues, logical 
positivism claimed that scientific empiricism was the "only 
valid mean of knowing, the exclusive index to the whole 
realm of cognitively valid statements" (Henry 1976, 1:84; 
emphasis added).

The positivist attempt to limit verification to empirical 
confines only is especially clear in its verification
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principle. Henry writes, "In the early 1920s, the Vienna 
Circle propounded a criterion for verification that 
recognized as 'meaningful' only statements that are either 
analytic or in principle supportable by observation. All 
other assertions were considered 'nonsensical (Henry 1976, 
1:96).'" Henry is aware that the verification principle was 
primarily concerned with the problem of meaning. It 
"elevated the problem of the meaning of beliefs from a 
threshold issue to a central concern; the sense of 
statements as 'God created the world' hold logical priority 
over their truth" (Henry 197 6, 1:96). But the positivist 
concern over meaning serves to illustrate the strength of 
their commitment to a concept of verification as empirical 
testing only, for with the verification principle both 
meaning and verification are limited by empirical criteria.

Henry notes that positivists tried to solve the question of 
meaning either by analysis (analytic statements) or 
verification (understood empirically). They "held that 
cognitively meaningful propositions must involve empirical 
observations that lead to either their acceptance as true or 
to their dismissal as false" (Henry 1976, 1:97; emphasis 
added) The same empirical emphasis is apparent in Henry's 
discussion of Ayer's verification principle. Henry 
summarizes Ayer's question, "What empirical evidence ... 
tends to support or negate our affirmations?" (Henry 1976,
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1:246). "According to his verification principle," Henry 
comments, "'a sentence is factually significant to any given 
person if and only if he know what observations would lead 
him, under certain circumstances, to accept the proposition 
as being true, or reject it as being false (Henry 1976, 
1:246; emphasis added).,H

Our point is to show that Henry understands logical 
positivism to have held a concept of verification that 
limited verification to empirical testing only, indeed, 
recognizing "only an empirical or sensory verification of 
meaning and truth" (Henry 197 6, 1:98). That in its 
understanding of verification, positivism elevated 
"scientific empiricism as the test of all truth" (Henry 
1976, 1:84). Regarding the question of meaning, positivism 
held that "statements are meaningful only if we know what 
could verify or falsify them empirically" (Henry 1976,
1:246). Henry could hardly more strongly state his view 
that positivists held a concept of verification that limited 
verification to empirical testing only. Henry's stress on a 
broadened concept of verification is a conscious response to 
the positivist attempt to limit verification to empirical 
testing alone.

As Henry is careful to point out, the logical positivist 
attempt to limit verification to empirical testing was a
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failure. Henry understands this failure as part of a 
complete, self-destructive collapse of the positivist theory 
of meaning and verification. Henry summarizes the 
positivist downfall: "To insist ... that metaphysical 
assertions are unverifiable in principle" (because they are 
not empirical testable) "and therefore cognitively vacuous 
was self-defeating and self-destructive" (Henry 1976,
1:110). As Henry explains, "the demand for empirical 
verifiability of truth-claims did much more than downgrade 
to unverifiable speculation those theological and 
philosophical affirmations of a metaphysical nature that 
were distasteful to the positivists" (Henry 1976, 1:110). 
Henry notes several problem areas that lead to Positivism's 
self-destruction.

First, Henry notes that positivism undermined ethics. He 
writes, "On this same basis— namely, the indispensability of 
empirical scientific verifiability— all statements about 
ethics (ought-assertions), including statements affirming 
universal human rights or requiring integrity in scientific 
research and experiments likewise become mere speculation." 
Second, history was threatened. Henry continues, "Not only 
all theological and ethical statements, but all statements 
about past historical events, because empirically 
unverifiable, are shorn of truth-status." Third, the 
content of one's mental life loses validity. "Assertions
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about past memories," Henry writes, "or about present 
subjective psychological desires and intentions lose 
cognitive validity for the same reason" (Henry 1976, 1:110).

Finally, and fatally, the positivist attempt to limit 
verification to empirical testing only was itself 
undermined. Henry writes, "The fatal blow lay in this, 
however, that on positivist premises not even the basic 
positivist thesis— that only empirically verifiable 
statements are true— could be cognitively accredited, since 
it too, was empirically unverifiable" (Henry 1976, 1:110). 
Since positivists "recognized only an empirical or sensory 
verification of meaning and truth" (Henry 1976, 1:98), their 
fundamental principles lost validity, lacking empirical 
confirmation. Positivism, Henry concludes, "tapered 
empiricism so narrowly that not even its own confidently 
launched vessel could make it through the sea of human 
experience. By elevating scientific empiricism as the test 
of all truth, logical positivism unwittingly destroyed its 
own basis of credibility" (Henry 1976, 1:84).

Towards a Broader Concept
In contrast to the failed positivist attempt to limit 

verification to empirical testing only, Henry recommends a 
broadened concept of verification, supporting his position 
in two ways. First, he asserts what one might call a
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verificational pluralism, i.e., for many forms of 
verification. Second, he argues that the nature of human 
consciousness requires a widened concept of verification.

First, verificational pluralism. According to Henry, there 
are different forms of verification. He distinguishes 
between God-verification, elephant-verification and 
electron-verification (Henry 1976, 1:245). While Henry does 
not explain the differences between these three forms of 
verification, he probably intends something like the 
following. "God-verification11 may indicate testing for non- 
empirical assertions, such as those of ethics, theology and 
metaphysics. By "elephant verification," Henry may be 
referring to verification based on observation of a 
physically present subject. By "electron verification," 
Henry probably intends verification based on observation of 
the effects of an unobserved subject. Our main concern is 
not, however, to determine what Henry means by 
distinguishing various forms of verification, but rather 
that his work suggests verificational pluralism per se.
Henry uses Ludwig Wittgenstein, a thinker respected by 
positivists, to support this pluralism. Wittgenstein 
insisted, as we have already seen, that "each kind certainty 
... has its own form of validation or verification" (Henry 
1976, 1:247; quoting Henry).
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One implication of verificational pluralism is the need for 
a concept of verification wider than that allowed by 
Empiricism. We note that immediately following his 
reference to Wittgenstein, Henry refers to William E. 
Hordern's work concerning ethicists who seemingly share a 
positivist concept of verification. Hordern, Henry writes, 
"astutely notes that many ethical analysts prefer to speak 
not of 'verifying' moral statements but of 'justifying,' 
'validating' or 'giving sound reasons' for them. In their 
tendency to restrict the term verify to empirical scientific 
assertions, he detects an unfortunate and unnecessary 
implication that ethical statements cannot be as 
legitimately and demonstrably true as other statements" 
(Henry 1976, 1:247). As Henry describes Hordern's position, 
there is no reason to accept the exclusion of ethical 
statements from the realm of what can be verified. Hordern 
declares: '1 see no better reason to accept the logical 

positivist redefinition of "verify" than there is to accept 
his redefinition of "meaning" (Henry 1976, 1:247).'"

Henry agrees with Hordern, and applies Hordern's insight to 
’ Theology too, Henry says, equally falls within
the possibilityverification, so long as concept of 

justification is not limited to empiricist confines. Thus,
: :»• • ■ ;.vm »on I statements are not "beyond verification," even 
though they "cannot be verified by empirical methods" (Henry
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1976, 1:247). This is a concept of verification broad 
enough to include tests for non-empirical assertions, i.e., 
those of ethics and theology and metaphysics. Henry uses 
both Wittgenstein and Hordern to legitimize a concept of 
verification broad enough to allow for both empirical and 
non-empirical tests.

Henry also uses the nature of human consciousness to argue 
for a widened the concept of verification. Consciousness, 
he writes, is "a network," a system of "interrelated logical 
relationships including abstraction" (Henry 1976, 1:256). 
This emphasis on abstraction is intriguing, for abstraction 
is the mind's ability to form ideas and reach conclusions 
about particular experiences and material objects, even when 
those experiences and objects are no longer present. As 
such, abstraction is crucial for Henry's attempt to widen 
the concept of verification beyond empiricist confines, for 
it allows consciousness to transcend the limits of what is 
empirically present, i.e., "both immediate experience and 
empirical realities" (Henry 1976, 1:256).

We should not conclude, however, that when Henry says 
consciousness transcends the empirical level of existence, 
he means it is totaliter aliter. i.e., totally other (and 
therefore separate), from "immediate experience and 
empirical realities." Abstraction, to remain abstract,
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requires some form of contact or identification with what it 
is abstracting; abstraction is not the same as total 
separation. At any rate, Henry leaves no doubt that his 
concern centers on the reductionism of an empiricist concept 
of verification. He uses the nature of human consciousness 
to undermine any "excuse for deferring to the notion that 
the verifying consciousness is reducible to discrete 
momentary perceptual experiences that would demand moment- 
by-moment confirmation" (Henry 1976, 1:256). Henry 
concludes, "All this," 'all this' referring to his view of 
human consciousness and what that view implies for the 
concept of verification, "widens the meaning of 
verification" (Henry 1976, 1:256).

Summary
We have presented Henry's recommendation for a 

broadened concept of verification, one that is opposed to 
the failed logical positivist to limit verification to 
empirical testing only. On the basis of verificational 
pluralism and the nature of human consciousness, Henry 
recommends a concept of verification sufficiently broad to 
include empirical and rational tests, thus allowing theology 
to participate in the possibility of verification. Given 
this broadened concept of verification, one that seeks to 
avoid empiricist restrictions, we now consider two roles for 
empirical data that Henry finds acceptable.
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CHAPTER 6 
EMPIRICAL DATA: TWO ROLES

This chapter sets forth two roles that Henry assigns 
to empirical data. In addition to affirming that 
Christianity is empirical verifiable "in principle," he also 
accepts an explanatory, instead of foundational, role for 
empirical data. We shall consider each in turn.

Empirical Verifiability "In Principle"
We begin with Henry's recommendation that Christianity 

is empirically verifiable "in principle." Henry says this: 
"The logical character of a theistic framework may in 
principle allow for empirical backing of its core claims" 
(Henry 1976, 1:254; emphasis added). I believe Henry is 
suggesting that the content of a theistic system of thought 
may imply an openness to empirical verifiability. Said 
differently, Henry is saying an acceptance of empirical 
tests may be logically implied by the content of a theistic 
system. The question for Henry and any particular theistic 
system (i.e., Christianity) is whether its content suggests 
empirical verification as a reasonable expectation.
Henry raises the issue like this. He asks, "Does God's
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self-revelation touch the space-time universe, including 
human life and history and the phenomenal world in a way 
that in principle involves falsiflability of an empirical 
sort (Henry 1976, 1:267; emphasis added)?" As we might have 
guessed from the quasi-rhetorical nature of his question, 
Henry himself answers in the affirmative. "God's self
disclosure does indeed touch man and the world in a manner 
theoretically open to falsifiability" (Henry 1976, 1:267). 
What "manner" is this? How might Christianity "touch" these 
areas "in a way that in principle involves falsifiability of 
an empirical sort (Henry 197 6, 1:267)?" Henry writes, "God 
is disclosed in nature and in history universally, and that 
in scripture and in Jesus Christ he is disclosed in 
particular redemptive revelation" (Henry 1976, 1:267). In 
other words, Henry seems to be saying: God's revelation is 
connected with that which either is objectively empirical 
(nature, history, Jesus Christ) or, in the case of the 
Bible, makes claims about events and persons that are 
objectively empirical. Because God's revelation is given in 
the world, its claims and content intersect several 
empirical fields of study, allowing a comparison of 
revelational claims with empirical data. This is why Henry 
can claim Christian theism is in principle empirically 
verifiable.
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Theoretically Falsifiable
While we can appreciate why Henry can claim 

Christianity is empirical verifiable "in principle," we 
still need to inquire into what the phrase means. We return 
to Henry's statement: "God's self-disclosure does indeed 
touch man and the world in a manner theoretically open to 
falsifiability.11 The phrase "theoretically open to 
falsifiability" is particularly important for unpacking what 
Henry means by empirical verifiability "in principle." It 
is a hermeneutical key, telling us that "in principle" 
falsifiability is synonymous with "theoretically open to 
falsifiability." This being so, when Henry says Christian 
theism is theoretically open to empirical verification or 
falsification, he means the Christian "revelation is 
proffered in a context of falsifiable witness and evidence 
in respect both to general and to special revelation" (Henry 
1976, 1:267; emphasis added). This formulation can be 
shortened to: the content Christian revelation is capable of 
disconfirmation by empirical evidence.

What support does Henry muster to support the idea that 
Christianity is theoretically open to empirical 
verification? He begins with the Old Testament prophets, 
citing Elijah and Moses to argue that "the inspired prophets 
insisted that the living God is active in history" (Henry 
1976, 1:267-268). According to Henry, Elijah subjected both
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sets of religious claims, those for Baal and those for 
Yahweh, to the possibility of empirical disconfirmation. 
"Elijah demanded that the claims made by the prophets of 
Baal and his own claims for Yahweh both be open to the 
possibility of disproof." When Baal's claims were in fact 
empirically falsified, that is, when Baal's "failure to 
intervene was apparent," Yahweh acted in an observable way 
into human history, eliciting the theistic conclusion 
'Yahweh is God, Yahweh is God' (1 Kings 18:39). Elijah 
stood in the tradition of Moses, who set forth empirical 
criteria for recognizing true from false prophecy. Moses 
pointed "to nonfulfillment as a negative factor discrediting 
a prophet, while fulfillment is one test of the true prophet 
(Deut. 18:21., cf. Jer. 28:9)" (Henry 1976, 1:267-268). We 
might say Moses set forth the theoretical foundations for a 
biblically grounded openness to empirical verification.
This openness to empirical testing stipulated that authentic 
faith, as well as religious idolatry, would be exposed to 
the possibility of falsification by empirical tests.

Moving into the New Testament era, Henry detects an 
empirical emphasis in Jesus, Luke and Paul. He notes that 
Jesus subjected his claims to the possibility of empirical 
verification or falsification. "Jesus himself," Henry 
writes, "forced the question, 'Which of you can prove me in 
the wrong?' (John 8:46, NEB)." Henry notes that Jesus, "as
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risen Lord" ... challenged the doubts of a wavering 
disciple" with an empirical test: "'Reach your hand here and 
put it into my side'(John 20:27, NEB)" (Henry 1976, 1:268).

Both Luke and Paul base their theological claims on 
empirically verifiable information. The Gospel of Luke 
begins "with an appeal to eyewitnesses and their reliable 
knowledge (1:1-4)." In addition, Luke "prefaces the Acts of 
the Apostles with a brief for 'ample proof' (1:3)." Henry 
notes Paul's emphasis to Festus that Christian truth is not 
secret or private truth, that "the Christian claim is no 
hole-in-the-wall matter (Acts 26:25 f.)." Rather, Paul 
emphasizes the empirical availability of "the widely 
witnessed bodily resurrection of Jesus Christ, as reported 
in 1 Corinthians 15:3-4. Henry observes that Paul also 
accepted the connection between a falsified resurrection and 
a discredited faith; if the resurrection were "to be 
discredited," the Gospel would be nullified (1 Corinthians 
15:14) (Henry 1976, 1:268).

In the writings of John and Peter, Henry notes this same 
emphasis on connecting religious belief and empirical 
evidence. Henry writes that the Apostle John said "the 
eternal Word who dwelt with the Father 'became flesh' (John 
1:14, NEB) and was 'made visible.' John writes "of having 
'seen ... with our own eyes; we looked ... and felt ... with
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our own hands' (John 1:1-2, NEB)." Henry cites Peter's 
emphasis (2 Peter 1:16-17) on "the disciples' eyewitnessing 
of the Lord Jesus Christ during the transfiguration on the 
mount" (Henry 1976, 1:268).

Henry also notes this connection between belief and evidence 
for the, apostolic office itself, and for the apostolic 
spread of the Gospel. Citing Acts 1:22, Henry notes that 
without an empirical observation of the resurrected Christ, 
one could not qualify to be an apostle. "Personal 
eyewitnessing of the risen Lord," Henry writes, was "a 
criterion of eligibility for designation as an apostle.” 
Henry observes this same link is evident during the spread 
of the Gospel, where preaching was accompanied by appeals to 
empirical observation. "The Christian apostles," Henry 
writes, "ventured into the world as witnesses of the 
incarnate and now risen Lord whom they had heard, seen and 
touched (1 John 1:12). They incontrovertibly claimed that 
the incarnation of God in Jesus of Nazareth was a historical 
actuality" (Henry 1976, 1:268).

Henry summarizes this evidence, agreeing with Os Guinness 
that "openness to verification is ... (now quoting Guinness) 
'the general mentality of the Bible'" (Henry 1976, 1:268). 
Christian revelation itself asserts that it is capable of 
confirmation or disconfirmation by empirical evidence.
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Hypothetical Possibility of Disconfirmation
This general mentality of openness to empirical 

verification or falsification leads Henry "to insist at 
least on a 'hypothetical' possibility of empirical 
disconfirmation." Henry can conceive of certain empirical 
states of affairs which would falsify Christian truth 
claims. He states, for example, that "evangelical theism 
would be falsified if ... one could disprove the bodily 
resurrection of Jesus of Nazareth from the dead." How? "By 
exhibiting the remains of the crucified body of Jesus." 
(Henry 1976, 1:271).

Henry is particularly clear about the hypothetical 
disconfirmation of claims about Christ. "One would be 
justified," Henry writes, "in rejecting Jesus' claims had he 
not performed the 'works' attributed to him." That 
justification rests on the fact that openness to empirical 
verification and falsification was Christ's own mentality. 
Henry cites John 14:11 (NEB), asserting that "Jesus himself 
appeals to his works in confirmation of his mission as 
properly evocative of faith in him." This means, of course, 
that "the nonfactuality of his deeds would eclipse 
evidential elements integral to the Christian confession."
In other words, if Jesus didn't actually do what he claims 
to have done, the truth claims resting on an appeal to those 
acts would be undermined. "Were a negative verdict
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justifiable, the claims resting upon an appeal to historical 
data would collapse” (Henry 1976, 1:271).

In asserting that Christianity is empirical verifiability 
"in principle,” Henry is saying the claims and content of 
Christian religion are sufficiently connected with the 
phenomenal world that it is hypothetically falsifiable.
That is, Christian truth claims are of such a nature that 
they could be contradicted by empirical evidence, if they 
were, in fact, false. By supporting the notion of 
hypothetical falsifiability from biblical data, Henry 
maintains consistency with a genitival understanding of 
appropriate verification, showing that the theoretical 
possibility of empirical disconfirmation for Christian 
truth-claims is no imposition of an alien approach onto 
Christianity, but a "mentality” arising from the biblical 
text itself, i.e., from divine revelation, Christianity's 
epistemological principle.

The Explanatory Use of Empirical Data
We now turn to a second way Henry affirms empirical 

verification. Henry holds that one can legitimately appeal 
to empirical data in verifying Christianity so long 
empirical data is treated as something to be explained 
rather than as the foundation of belief.
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What does Henry mean by this contrast? The phrase "a 
foundational appeal to empirical data" occurs in Henry's 
critique of Montgomery's approach to verification (Henry 
1976, 1:259). Henry says Montgomery's historical empiricism 
"seems to project a vain foundation for Christian faith, and 
shifts the basis for belief in such a way as to needlessly 
invalidate Christianity for those who find a foundational 
appeal to empirical data unpersuasive" (Henry 1976, 1:259). 
Used this way, a "foundational appeal to empirical data" is 
another way for Henry to describe the attempt to argue the 
case on empirical grounds alone, i.e., in Montgomery's case, 
on historical empirical grounds only.

In the same paragraph, Henry suggests an alternative 
approach to empirical data. Henry poses "the prime 
question," namely, "which perspective is true?" His answer 
is that the true perspective is one that "will most 
consistently embrace all the data without arbitrarily 
abridging this in deference to restrictive prejudices"
(Henry 1976, 1:260). This suggests that Henry prefers an 
explanatory, as opposed to a foundational, role for 
empirical data, treating empirical data as something to be 
explained, not something upon which to build. They are to 
be explained by the belief-system, not provide the sole 
basis for belief itself.
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The difficulty in trying to use empirical data foundation- 
ally is that they are simply not up to the task of grounding 
belief-systems. "At most an empirical test can indicate 
whether religious beliefs have a perceptually discernible 
significance" (Henry 1976,1:262). The meaning of phrase 
"perceptually discernible significance" is somewhat arcane.
I believe Henry means to say: empirical tests can indicate 
whether religious assertions impact the empirical world; 
they cannot indicate whether assertions about states of 
affairs beyond the empirical world are true or false. What 
is clear, however, is Henry's assertion that empirical data 
alone are incapable of settling questions of truth, for 
"empiricism by itself," scientific, historical or otherwise, 
"leads to nothing. Empirical data are always marshaled in 
the interest of a given perspective. There cannot even be a 
'datum' or fact except as defined by a theory; Augustine 
rightly emphasized that not even the simplest sensations 
occur without constructions" (Henry 1976, 1:259). For 
Henry, then, it is a mistake to expect empirical data alone 
to prove one perspective true over against another.
Instead, Henry's alternative is to retain a place for 
empirical data, but redefines its role, placing empirical 
data within the context of perspectival considerations.

According to Henry, the true perspective is one that 
explains all the data, empirical and non-empirical. All
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sets of data, whether from empirical observation or from 
non-empirical sources (e.g., God's revelation), must be 
allowed. Non-empirical sources of data (e.g., revelation) 
are not to be automatically excluded simply because they are 
non-empirical, that would be "deference to restrictive 
prejudices," the anti-metaphysical bias of logical 
positivism. But neither is empirical data to be the sole 
basis for belief simply because it is empirical, as though 
it were the only way to assess the truth or falsity of 
assertions concerning the world. For Henry, empirical data 
is to be neither excluded nor absolutized.

Henry's role for empirical data is evident in his 
understanding that Christianity as a system of thought 
"saves the appearances." Henry makes three points in this 
regard. The Christian perspective: 1) accounts for 
empirical experience; 2) explains seemingly incompatible 
experiences; and 3) explains all the empirical data, 
internal and external.

First, according to Henry, Christianity accounts for 
empirical experience. Henry writes, Christianity "best 
'saves the appearances,' that is, besides avoiding'logical 
contradictions and disconnections in its fundamental 
principles, it accounts most adequately for human 
experience" (Henry 1976, 1:238). The reason Christianity is
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"best" at saving the appearances is that it surpasses all 
other systems in its ability to consistently and coherently 
explain the data of human experience.

Second, Henry says the Christian perspective is able to 
explain seemingly incompatible experiences, i.e., "the 
experience of the new life in Christ and the affliction of 
the believer." Henry says the Christian "revelation-claims" 
are "congenial" with such experiences. Indeed, these 
experiences "deriving their compatibility from the larger 
context of a comprehensive and divinely disclosed truth." 
That larger context is the perspective supplied by 
Scripture, a perspective that explains the seemingly 
incompatible experiences of the believer by referring to 
certain basic components of the Christian perspective.
Henry does not spell it out, but the Fall can account for 
the believer's affliction, insofar as "mankind is doomed by 
sin," a state that touches believer and unbeliever alike. 
Likewise, Redemption can account for the new life in Christ 
because "Christ offers new life to all who will trust in 
him." Henry's point, then, is that a Christian framework 
can explain experiences that seem incompatible; experiences, 
which are existential opposites, are explained by a single 
consistent, coherent revelational perspective. All of this 
is taken up into Henry's conclusion that "the Christian
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explanatory principle thus 'saves the appearances'" (Henry 
1976, 1:270).

Third, Christianity, says Henry, explains all the empirical 
data, whether its source is internal or external. As Henry 
sees it, Christianity's ability to save the appearances 
means it can successfully explain both inner human 
experience, e.g., the psychology of human experience, and 
our own experience of the outside world, e.g., empirical 
data obtained through the senses. In short, the Christian 
perspective can account for empirical data wherever it is 
found. "The revealed facts of the Chris'tian system of 
truth, Henry asserts, "can be ... correlated with all other 
information, including empirical data involving chronology, 
geography, history, and psychological experience" (Henry
1976, 1:237; emphasis added) Elsewhere, Henry confidently 
asserts that "the astronomer, biologist, chemist, 
philosopher or physicist" need not "check his mind at the 
door or to violate truth in his discipline" (Henry 1976, 
1:264).

We see, then, that Henry allows an appeal to empirical data 
so long as empirical data is not treated as foundational.
We have noted three ways in which Henry understands the 
Christianity perspective to explain the empirical data that 
is, to save the appearances. First, it accounts for
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empirical experience. Second, it explains seemingly 
incompatible experiences. Third, it accounts for all 
empirical data, whether its source is internal or external.

Two Roles: "yes" and "No”?
In concluding this discussion, we should note a 

possible tension between the two roles Henry assigns to 
empirical data. On the one hand, when discussing 
Christianity as a religion that is empirically verifiable 
"in principle," Henry clearly asserts that empirical data 
can, indeed, settle questions of truth; can, in fact, 
falsify Christian truth-claims, "were a negative verdict 
justifiable.11 And yet, Henry backs away from this view when 
he recommends that empirical data be used explanatorily. 
Empirical data, Henry now says, are limited in what they can 
do. They lead nowhere. They "are always marshalled in the 
interest of a given perspective." Before, "in principle," 
they falsified; now, they are explained. But the body of 
Christ, dead or alive, is an observable phenomenon, not a 
perspective or logical system. Henry himself says 
observation of "the remains of the crucified body of the 
dead Jesus" would falsify Christianity.
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CHAPTER 7

This chapter concludes the discussion of Henry's 
treatment of empirical verification. While considering 
several aspects of the issue, I offer some of my own 
thoughts and interact with Henry at several key points.
The chapter begins with a brief comment on the general 
propriety of tests for revelation. Next, I argue on 
biblical grounds that empirical tests are appropriate to 
Christianity. Granting that empirical tests reflect the 
biblical mentality, I then discuss the notion that one may 
^llow empirical tests without endorsing Empiricism. This is 
■>' by a treatment of certain ambiguities in Henry's

to empirical verification, explaining them as the 
0f an underlying tension which has resulted from 

; - o-orly rational approach to Christianity. I argue 
¡«tianity is a multi-dimensional worldview that 

: ’ «••haracterized as exclusively rational or
*• I conclude the discussion with a comment on 

¡¡Tnvy's principle of appropriateness, suggesting that 
"appropriateness” is fine so far as it goes, but that it 
cannot by itself protect Christianity against various 
verificatory reductionisms. It needs to be used as a

INTERACTING WITH HENRY
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criterion within a multi-dimensional approach to 
Christianity and empirical verification.

Tests are Proper
I begin by agreeing with the assumption underlying 

Henry's treatment of Christianity and empirical 
verification: that "tests of truth are wholly proper" to 
Christianity (Henry 1976, 1:232). While this is not the 
place for a full exposition and defense of this assumption, 
a brief comment is in order.

Truth is a fundamental emphasis throughout Scripture. The 
God of the Bible is the God of truth (Ps. 31:5; Is. 65:16). 
He is a God who speaks truth (Is. 45:19) and does not—  
indeed cannot— lie (Numbers 23:19; 1 Sam. 15:29; Heb. 6:8); 
He is a God who can be distinguished from false gods 
(1 Kings 18:16-39). This same God expects human beings to 
speak truth (Ex. 20:16; Zech. 8:16; Luke 3:14); to 
distinguish the living God from false gods (1 Kings 18:16- 
39); true prophets from false (Deut. 18:20-22), sound 
instruction from false doctrine (1 Tim. 6:3).

This emphasis on truth assumes an opposition between truth 
and untruth, which in turn requires tests for truth, ways of 
distinguishing truth from falsehood. As Wolfhart Pannenberg 
notes, without some way of detecting contradiction between
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truth and falsehood, the search for truth "would become 
meaningless because the opposition between truth and untruth 
would disappear" (Pannenberg 1976, 270). Without tests for 
truth, it is not possible to distinguish God from Baal and 
other false gods, authentic prophets from false prophets, 
true worship from false worship. In short, if there are no 
tests for truth, the biblical emphasis on truth loses its 
force. To summarize, if the claim to truth is to make 
sense, there must be a distinction between truth and untruth 
and there must be a way to tell which is which.

Empirical Tests are Appropriate
Furthermore, among the various possible tests for 

truth, empirical tests are appropriate to Christian theism, 
and that for three reasons. First, the biblical teaching 
calls for the use of empirical tests. Second, the biblical 
practice sets a precedent for empirical testing. Third, the 
Bible sets forth a framework affirming empirical testing.

Biblical Teaching
Biblical teaching calls for the use of empirical 

tests. In Deut. 18:20-22, Moses teaches the Israelites to 
use empirical means (among others) to determine whether a 
prophet has "spoken by the LORD": "If what a prophet 
proclaims in the name of the LORD does not take place or 
come true, that is a message the LORD has not spoken. That
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prophet has spoken presumptuously. Do not be afraid of 
him." Here Moses suggests that empirical data may properly 
be used to falsify the claims of a putative prophet. 
Empirical data is put forth as at least a negative test for 
truth: If the events a prophet foretells do not take place, 
that prophet is not from God. When a prophet has spoken, 
Moses is telling us, it is appropriate to watch and see what 
events actually follow before we put our trust in his words. 
Events in history, what we ourselves can see and hear, are 
one valid test of spiritual reliability.

In another example from Scripture, Paul tells Christians 
they should "not treat prophecies with contempt. Test 
everything" (1 Thess. 5:20-21). While this general 
admonition to "test everything" does not specify the kinds 
of tests- to use, the prophetic context is reminiscent of the 
Mosaic teaching in Deut. 18, where prophetic claims are to 
be tested for their consistency with empirical states of 
affairs. Similarly, 1 John 4:1-2 warns Christians not to 
believe every spirit, but to "test the spirits to see 
whether they are from God." John goes on to offer a test 
for detecting false prophets: a false prophet is one who 
denies the incarnation: "Every spirit that acknowledges that 
Jesus Christ has come in the flesh is from God, but every 
spirit that does not acknowledge Jesus is not from God."
The self-proclaimed prophet is proved false if what he says
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is inconsistent with an event that was empirically 
perceptible: that Christ came in the flesh. As John 
describes it elsewhere, the incarnation was that which "we 
have heard, which we have seen with our eyes, which we have 
looked at and our hands have touched" (1 John 1:1). That 
which could be seen and heard is sufficient to falsify all 
competing claims concerning the identity of Christ.

Biblical Practice
Second, empirical testing is appropriate to 

Christianity because biblical practice sets a precedent for 
empirical tests. For example, when God commissioned Moses 
to lead the Israelites out of Egypt, Moses hesitated for 
fear the Israelites would not believe him, that they would 
reject his leadership, saying, "The LORD did not appear to 
you" (Ex. 4:1-9). God then performed several miracles, 
indicating that these same miracles would be performed again 
should Moses' claims be met with unbelief. By these 
miracles the Israelites were to be convinced that God had 
indeed appeared to Moses and sent him to free His people.
As God says, the miracles were to be performed "so that they 
may believe that the Lord, the God of their fathers...has 
appeared to you." In other words, God performed signs 
available to the senses— that could be seen, heard, touched- 
-as evidence of Moses' spiritual authority. Again, when 
Pharaoh refused to let the Israelites go, Moses prophesied
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that the Nile would be changed to blood and pointed to this 
observable event as evidence that Moses spoke for God.
Exodus 7:17 reads: "This is what the LORD says: By this you 
will know that I am the LORD" (emphasis added). God 
summarized the appropriate human response to the events of 
the Exodus in these words: "I will lay my hand on Egypt and 
with mighty acts of judgment I will bring out my divisions, 
my people the Israelites. And the Egyptians will know that 
I am the LORD when I stretch out my hand against Egypt and 
bring the Israelites out of it" (Ex.7:4-5, emphasis added). 
The mighty miracles, events observed and experienced by 
everyone— Hebrew and Egyptian, believer and non-believer—  
were to be understood as indicating who the true God is.

Elijah's confrontation with the priests of Baal on Mount 
Carmel is another biblical precedent for empirical testing 
(1 Kings 18:16-39). We have already noted Henry's treatment 
of this episode in his discussion of empirical verifiability 
of Christianity. Elijah clearly stands in the Mosaic 
tradition of distinguishing truth from falsehood on the 
basis of empirical tests (among others). Other prophets 
continue in the same tradition: On the basis of fulfilled 
prophecy, people were to draw the conclusion the Yahweh is 
at work, that Yahweh is the LORD. At the end of his 
prophecy, Isaiah states God's intention that by seeing the 
prophesied event take place "the people may see and know ...

94



that the hand of the LORD has done this" (Is. 41:20). 
Likewise, Ezekiel prophesies judgement on Israel, a 
judgement all can see, so that the Israelites "will know 
that I am the LORD" (Ez. 6:7).

The New Testament period also emphasizes empirical testing.
Jesus himself used events in the empirical world to confirm
his claims, i.e., miracles. For example, in the healing of
the paralytic (Luke 5:20-24), Jesus validated his authority
to forgive sins by performing an empirically observable
miracle of healing. After having told a paralyzed man,
"Friend, your sins are forgiven," Jesus was faced with the
charge of blasphemy: "Who can forgive sins but God alone?"
He answered as follows:

Which is easier: to say 'your sins are forgiven,' or to 
say, 'Get up and walk'? But that you may know that the 
Son of Man has authority on earth to forgive sins...."
He said to the paralyzed man, "I tell you, get up, take 
your mat, and go home.

Here Jesus supports an explicit theological claim— that he
has authority to forgive sins— by healing a paralyzed man.
The miracle substantiates Jesus' claim to deity ("Who can
forgive sins but God alone?"). The observed healing of a
paralyzed man serves as an empirical test to validate or
invalidate certain non-empirical theological claims,
statements not in themselves empirical, but which
nevertheless have empirical implications.
The appeal to eye-witness testimony and to currently

95



empirically verifiable or falsifiable information 
undergirded the birth and growth of Christianity. A reading 
of the Gospels shows that the original disciples came to 
trust in Jesus gradually, persuaded by, among other things, 
miracles they saw him perform. Thus, in John 2:8, we learn 
how the disciples responded when Jesus changed water into 
wine: "This the first of his miraculous signs, Jesus 
performed in Cana of Galilee. He thus revealed his glory, 
and the disciples put their faith in him." They saw an 
event and this inspired faith. If, on the other hand, Jesus 
had botched miracles, no doubt his disciples would have 
refused to put their faith in him.

The New Testament emphasis on empirical testing reaches its 
apex in the resurrection of Jesus, a claim based on the 
evidence of the empty tomb and supported by the eye-witness 
testimony of hundreds of individuals (1 Cor. 15:6). What 
made the argument for the resurrection so powerful, as F.F. 
Bruce argues, was that it combined two strands of argument—  
that of prophecy and that of miracle— into a single 
culminating empirically available event: a resurrected 
Jesus, "something to which the apostles could bear direct 
testimony" (Bruce 1959, 14).

It was Jesus who set the stage for this kind of argument.
In John 2:19, he challenged the Jews, who questioned his
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authority to cleanse the Temple, "Destroy this temple, and I 
will raise it again in three days." Thus Jesus himself put 
forth a test wherein his authority could be tested by 
empirical data (the "temple" he spoke of was, of course, his 
body; he was referring to his death and resurrection). He 
was suspending his claim to authority upon an future 
miraculous event, one capable of empirical testing. The 
disciple Thomas took this seriously, insisting on being able 
to verify the claims about a risen Jesus empirically. And 
having seen and spoken with the risen Lord, having felt the 
wounds, he concluded, "My Lord and my God!" (John 20:26-28). 
Had observable data, in this case the body of Christ, been 
produced to those wondering whether or not to believe Jesus, 
Jesus's claim to authority would have been undermined. 
Empirical observation of the body of Jesus would have 
falsified his resurrection claims.

The Apostle Paul corroborates the inseparable connection 
between religious faith and empirical evidence when he 
insists that if the resurrection were falsified, that fact 
would undermine both Christ's Gospel and the believer's 
faith: "If Christ was not raised, then our Gospel is null 
and void, and so is your faith" (1 Cor. 15:14). As Yandall 
Woodfin observes, "the assurance that Christ actually rose 
from the dead and the message of the New Testament are 
inseparable" (Woodfin 1980, 70).
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Moving beyond the origin of Christianity, F.F. Bruce argues 
that the spread of the Gospel message would have been 
impossible without the fact of the resurrection. "Were it 
not for the resurrection event," he writes, "there would 
have been no resurrection faith" (Bruce 1972, 206). The 
resurrection was not a myth, the projections of the hopes of 
the disciples. Indeed, it took the disciples "quite by 
surprise." But then "it transformed them almost on the spot 
from a crowd of demoralized and frightened people into a 
band of men with a mission and purpose in life, which, 
without delay, they proceeded to translate into action" 
(Bruce 1972, 205). It was this resurrection faith, based as 
it was on the resurrection event, that "brought the 
scattered followers of Jesus together again, and within a 
few weeks after his death they appear as a coherent, 
vigorous and self-propagating community in Jerusalem" (Bruce 
1972, 206).

A Biblical Framework
The third reason for a Christian to accept the 

validity of empirical testing is that the Bible sets forth a 
framework that supports it. The Bible reveals God as the 
personal Creator, a being who thinks, acts, senses, and 
feels. Human beings are made in the image of God; thus 
finite creatures distinctly resemble the infinite Creator 
(Eph. 4:24; Col. 3:10; 2 Pet. 1:4)(Middelmann 1974, 63). On
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a creaturely level, man is a personal being who thinks, 
acts, senses, and feels, and is thus equipped to fulfill his 
calling and task: to live in fellowship with God and to have 
dominion over God's creation. All his created capacities—  

his senses, reason, ethical sense, aesthetic sense, ability 
to love and relate— were given him to enable him to carry 
out this calling. There are no grounds, then, for denying 
the valid use of any of them.

Furthermore, the doctrine of creation implies that the 
creation is distinct from God, having its own separate and 
dependent existence from the Creator. Man is placed as a 
creature bearing the image of God within the created 
universe, able to distinguish himself from God, from other 
people, and from the non-personal creation (animals, plants, 
rocks). Man has a separate identity, made from the dust of 
the earth, formed in the image of the creator. Since man is 
neither part of God nor identified totally with nature, both 
the Creator and the rest of creation are objective (or 
external) to man. This created objectivity gives a basis 
for empirical testing, insofar as empirical testing requires 
the existence of observable data, that is, data external to 
and perceptible by man.

This data, and the meaning of this data, has its origin in 
God; it is not fundamentally dependent upon man. The data
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of creation is in state of dependence on God; it is 
independent of human existence, human perception, and human 
ideas. As God's creation, the universe is a stable 
environment containing data that speaks ultimately of its 
Maker. This data has a definite structure; is not in flux, 
not malleable. It speaks of its origin from a Creator, not 
from chaos. This is because, as Ronald B. Mayers puts it, 
the "creation is defined by God" (Mayers 1984, 198). Human 
interpretations of the data may change, but not the data 
itself. This data is stable not because it is self- 
sufficient, but because it is the creation of a God who is 
faithful. As God's creation, "all facts are God's facts," 
Clark Pinnock comments (Pinnock 1971, 525). Indeed, because 
this is God's creation, we inhabit, says Pinnock, a "world 
of created factuality" (Pinnock 1971, 424) . Because this 
body of created data is stable and external to man, it can 
verify or falsify various interpretations of the world.
When human theories are correctly judged true or false by 
the data of this world, this judgement is in effect the 
judgement of God, for this world is God's creation.

In light of biblical teaching, biblical precedent, and the 
biblical framework, empirical tests should be considered 
appropriate to Christianity. "The God of Scriptures has 
stooped to reveal himself in the empirical world of 
factuality," Pinnock asserts, "and invited sinners to find
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him there" (Pinnock 1971, 422). Thus, I concur with Henry 
that Christianity can be said to be empirically verifiable 
"in principle"— that is, that Christianity is sufficiently 
connected with the empirical world so that some of its 
claims can be appropriately confirmed or disconfirmed by 
empirical evidence. The Bible itself provides a framework 
which supports verification or falsification of Christian 
truth-claims by empirical testing. The empirical data of 
this world is the creation of God; it can be used as 
evidence for God and as evidence against false gods.

Empirical Data, Not Empiricism
That biblical teaching, practice, and framework 

arguably support empirical tests is suggestive: Might there 
be a role for empirical verification without giving into 
Empiricism?

If this world and all it contains is the creation of God, it 
follows that the possibility of observation itself and the 
fact that the world is there to be observed in the first 
place are the result of God's initiative and creative 
activity. This means the creation can be a source of 
observable truth about what it contains and who made it, 
without stipulating that the creation alone is the source of 
all truth. A creation presupposes a transcendent Creator, 
an ultimate source of truth beyond the creation. It also
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implies penultimate (or creational) sources of truth within 
the creation itself, sources that speak of the Creator.
This opens up possibilities for distinguishing the true God 
from idols by empirical means (along with others). This 
suggests that one may hold a high view of empirical 
evidences without being an empiricist, insofar as Empiricism 
holds that empirical observation alone is the source of all 
truth.

This is indeed what Henry is trying to do: Find a place for 
empirical evidences, consistent with the Christian 
worldview, without giving way to empiricist theories of 
verification, such as logical positivism. So we have seen 
that when Henry rejects empirical testing, his analysis 
occurs on the theoretical level and is aimed at rejecting 
criteria rooted in Empiricism. He strives for consistency 
with biblical revelation and is motivated by the dangers he 
sees in subjecting Christian belief to empiricist criteria. 
Henry seems to fear that any acceptance of empirical methods 
will lead either to the logical positivists' dismissal of 
metaphysics and theology or to the subjectivist experience- 
based theology of Schleiermacher.

If, however, this world is God's creation, it would seem 
that Christians should be predisposed to be more optimistic 
than Henry is about the conclusions that can be drawn from
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human experience. I am not yet convinced that empirical 
arguments necessarily terminate in agnosticism about all 
things non-empirical. Indeed, contemporary Christian 
scholars such as Norman Geisler, William Lane Craig, R.C. 
Sproul and others have argued from the empirical world to 
the existence of God, demonstrating that it is possible to 
begin with human experience and yet avoid agnostic 
conclusions (Craig 1984; Geisler 1976; Sproul et al. 1984). 
Furthermore, one can affirm empirical methods for testing 
claims about the external world without adopting 
Schleiermacher's experience-based theology, his religion of 
the heart. The fact that we take experience into account 
does not mean that we must limit ourselves to experience as 
the only source of knowledge.

Another reason for optimism, it seems to me, is that 
empirical methods are consistent with a view of the world as 
creation, while empiricist methods are not. By empiricist 
methods I mean empirical tests in the service of Empiricism, 
Empiricism is the absolutization of one aspect of the good 
creation— of that which can be observed and measured—  

bending the empirical method to the service of empiricist 
philosophy. This being the case, we can distinguish between 
the absolutization of the empirical, which is inappropriate 
and dangerous, and the proper use of the empirical method, 
which stems from the experimental investigation of God's
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good creation. The absolutization of the empirical does not 
mean that empirical methods per se are inappropriate and 
dangerous. That which can be known empirically is part of 
God's good creation and is therefore in itself good. The 
empirical method is the study of the world as God's creation 
by empirical means— by the eyes and ears God has given us. 
The danger to Christianity lies not in submitting it to 
empirical tests, but in submitting it to the confines of 
false philosophy, a philosophy which rejects all but the 
empirically testable. Henry's warning against empirical 
verification is directed at testing Christianity by the an 
empiricist method, one that relegates all things non- 
empirical to the realm of the false or meaningless. Thus, 
in the question of Christianity and empirical verification,
I would distinguish between the dangers of philosophical 
Empiricism in contrast to the acceptability of the empirical 
method grounded in Christian theism, for nothing in the 
empirical method itself requires that sense data be counted 
as the only approach to truth. We should be open to the 
possibility that a view of the world as creation allows the 
use of empirical methods a an approach to truth.

Ambiguity in Henry's Position
Although Henry prizes logical consistency, and 

although he seeks to assign a place to empirical tests that 
is consistent with Christianity, his position on empirical
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verification remains, nevertheless, ambiguous. In Chapter 2 
of this work, we dealt with Henry's "Yes" and "No" in regard 
to empirical verification, seeking to explain the negative 
side of this equation. I proposed the interpretation that 
Henry's complaint against empirical verification is properly 
understood as a complaint against empiricist theories of 
verification. Moving to the affirmative side of his 
treatment, we again encountered ambiguity. It surfaced this 
time when Henry set forth two roles for empirical data. On 
the one hand, Henry argues from Scripture that Christianity 
is empirically verifiable "in principle": Empirical data can 
settle questions of truth, falsifying Christian truth- 
claims, should the evidence call for that verdict. On the 
other hand, he recommends that empirical data be used 
explanatorily: empirical data are to be explained by 
perspectives, being epistemologically indecisive in 
themselves. At one moment, Henry says the remains of Jesus 
could count as empirical evidence falsifying Christianity. 
Then, we learn that the only role empirical data play is 
that of material which is to be explained by Christianity.

This ambiguity about the role of empirical data is striking 
when compared to Henry's clear acceptance of rational tests. 
Consider: Henry accepts rational tests wholeheartedly, 
arguing from the data of Scripture that such tests are 
consistent with ("wholly proper") divine revelation. Yet,
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empirical tests, which he equally affirms on the basis of 
scriptural data, he accepts cautiously. Despite this 
scriptural backing, Henry qualifies his acceptance of 
empirical tests in a way he never does with rational ones. 
Think how strange it would be for Henry to assert that 
Christianity is logically consistent and coherent "in 
principle." Isn't it better to say Christianity either is, 
or is not, the sort of thing that can be logically 
consistent? In the same way, that Christianity either is, 
or is not, the sort of thing that can be empirically 
verified?

Might not Henry offer empirical data a subordinate role, 
perhaps as a negative test for truth, as he did with logical 
coherence? Why doesn't Henry devote a chapter or section to 
positively assert a place for empirical testing, no matter 
how small the role, affirming that one can embrace these 
tests without embracing Empiricism, just as he says one can 
embrace rational tests without embracing Rationalism? Why 
is he much more sensitive to the threat to Christianity from 
Empiricism than he is to the threat from Rationalism? Why 
not simply accept empirical tests as appropriate to 
Scripture and dispense with the "Yes" and "No" approach?
Why the ambiguity in Henry's position?
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The answer may lie in Henry's conclusion that Christianity 
is fundamentally a rational religion. Characterizing 
Christianity as an inherently rational belief-system, he 
simultaneously denies that it is inherently empirical 
(Christianity affirms an invisible God and "does not claim 
an inherently empirical character," Henry 1976, 1:263) and 
affirms that it is inherently rational: Christian truth can 
be axiomatized and is properly subjected to rational tests; 
it is based on a rational revelation from a rational God.

But this characterization of Christianity as rational is 
questionable. To say God is rational and invisible is not 
necessarily to say Christianity does not claim an inherently 
empirical character. For while Christianity is concerned 
about God and the invisible realm, it is also a multi
dimensional view of life. In addition to the rational and 
invisible, Christian teaching also embraces the physical 
realm, holding that the phenomenal world is God's creation 
and that certain events have taken place in that creation. 
This means Christianity is inherently empirical, even though 
it is not exhaustively empirical.

Henry's mistake has been to take the rationality of God and 
revelation as grounds for characterizing Christianity as 
virtually exclusively rational. Actually, God is personal, 
and rationality is part, but not all, of what it means to be
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personal. Revelation too is rational insofar as 
communication between minds requires information transfer. 
But Scripture, though consistent with the mind of God, is 
not merely a textbook in logic. It is not less than 
rational; else communication would end. It is more, 
reaching into the very depths of what it means to be a 
creature made in the image of God. Yes, Christianity is 
rational. But the presence of rational characteristics in 
the Christian outlook does not mean Christianity is 
exclusively rational. Christianity has both rational and 
empirical elements— just as it also has historical, ethical, 
psychological, and other elements.

The multi-dimensional character of Christianity can explain 
why Henry's attempt to understand it in exclusively rational 
categories creates ambiguity in Henry's approach. For his 
overly rational emphasis in is tension with other elements 
inherent to Christianity. In the question of verification, 
this tension expresses itself as an unresolved struggle 
between rational tests and the role of empirical data.

It is important to note that Henry's difficulty is not that 
he is trying to be consistent with the Bible. He is right 
to seek a biblically grounded role for empirical tests in 
validating Christian truth-claims. Furthermore, as we have 
seen, Henry himself supports such a role from Scripture.
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However, on the understanding that Christianity is 
inherently rational, difficulty with empirical 
considerations must arise insofar as a non-empiricist and 
yet decisive role for empirical tests is consistent with 
the Bible teaching, precedent, and philosophical framework.

This fundamental epistemological tension sends tremors 
throughout Henry's approach, contributing, for example, to 
an equivocation in his use of the term ’’Christianity." 
Christianity may be broadly understood: It may mean either 
the first principles of Christian belief (the existence, 
nature, and revelation of God), its theological teachings 
covering Creation, Fall, and Redemption, or it may mean the 
entire Christian worldview, with far-reaching implications 
for all of life and for every field of study. When Henry 
denies that Christianity can be empirically tested, he is 
thinking of Christianity (e.g., as a logical system, etc.) 
in a way that is rationally focussed; a valid, but not 
exhaustive description. His argument against empiricist 
theories of verification comes into play at this point, as 
he defends Christianity against empricist demands that its 
first principles be subject to observational tests. In 
other passages, when Henry affirms a role for empirical 
data, he seems to speak of Christianity in a different 
sense, as a worldview with implications that reach across 
the various fields of study: chronology, history, geology,
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archaeology, psychology, etc. But even here, as we have 
seen, what Henry says about empirical data is unclear: We 
are left to choose one or the other, an explanatory or a 
falsificatory role for empirical data.

If Henry were to rethink his premise, characterizing 
"Christianity” consistently in its broad multi-dimensional 
sense and biblically supported sense, he might be able to 
avoid equivocation, and the resultant rational-empirical 
tension in his treatment on empirical verification.

Scriptural Verification
Another tension is apparent in Henry's equivocal use 

of the term "verification.11 Henry uses the term in relation 
to two different sets of people, for believers and non
believers, and the term has a different meaning for each 
set.

Henry says Scripture is the Christian's principle of 
verification. He is referring to the fact that every system 
of thought has within it some epistemological standard, some 
means of deciding what is true and false. For the 
Christian, this standard is Scripture: given that Scripture 
is the written revelation of God, then all ideas, theories, 
moral concepts, practices, etc., that are put forward as 
Christian must be consistent with what the Bible teaches (in
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Henry's words, there must be a "conceptual identity" between 
them).

Henry applies Scripture as a principle of verification for 
non-Christian as well: "The means of verifying truth about 
God ... is accessible to all" (Henry 1976, 1:230). Now, to 
speak of the accessibility of Scripture to all implies that 
all want access to the Scriptures, presumably to verify 
truth about God. But this is not the case? not everyone 
agrees that the Christian Scriptures are in fact a 
revelation from God.

For the non-Christian, then, the term "verification" takes 
on a different meaning. In the case of a non-believer, 
verification of Christian belief is a matter of standing 
outside it as a belief-system and seeking ways to determine 
whether it is worthy of commitment. He or she is asking if 
there is a way to reach a conclusion about whether the 
biblical worldview is true or not. In this case, we are no 
longer speaking of Scripture as the principle of 
verification for those who already accept it as God's 
written revelation. Rather, we are speaking of Scripture 
itself as something in need of verification; not because it 
is false, but because it is not yet recognized as true. We 
are no longer speaking of Scripture as an epistemological 
principle within a system of thought. Rather, we are
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thinking of the person standing outside Christianity, who is 
considering its claims and has not yet concluded whether it 
is true or false. To say Scripture is the principle of 
verification for such a person is patently wrong. It 
amounts to saying we are to approach such a person and 
insist that Christianity is true because the Bible says it 
is— and that the Bible is the ultimate standard of truth. 
But, of course, whether the Bible is the ultimate standard 
of truth or not is precisely the question for the non
committed person. "It is all very well to presuppose 
something," Pinnock observes, "if we have reason to know the 
presupposition is justified" (Pinnock 1971, 422).

How is a non-believer to recognize that the Scriptures are 
the ultimate principle of verifying truth about God? 
Unfortunately, Henry says "knowledge of God must be gained 
... from its own proper ground, that is, from God's 
revelation in his Word" (Henry 1976, 1:262). This does not 
offer the non-believer much hope, for he is being asked to 
assume the answer to his question.

Henry's emphasis on rationality may seem to offer hope.
The Christian worldview, he can say, is only logically 
consistent and coherent view of life available. Yet it 
might still be the case that Christianity has but a formal 
validity only, that it is a wonderful system of thought
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which nevertheless may be unrelated to this world. If Henry 
then says Christian truth touches this world, the "seeker" 
can then ask what empirical evidence counts for or against 
the truth-claims of the Christian worldview. Unfortunately, 
at this point, Henry, as we have seen, does not give a 
definitive answer: Yes: Empirical data can confirm or 
disconfirm the claims of Scripture; No: Empirical data 
cannot validate or invalidate biblical assertions.

Henry can resolve this tension by reconsidering his overly 
rational understanding of Christianity. As we have argued, 
even granting that God is rational and invisible is not to 
say Christianity lacks an inherently empirical character. 
Furthermore, insofar as Christianity affirms the goodness of 
this creation, it is inherently (though, again, not 
exclusively) empirical and supportive of empirical tests.
The doctrine of creation carries the implication that the 
proper ground for verifying truth about God and the rest of 
the Christian worldview is not the Scripture alone, but the 
created world itself in all its diversity. God's very own 
world can be a proper ground for verifying truth about 
himself, in fact, were it not for this phenomenal ground of 
creation, there would be no stable environment within which 
special revelation could be given. Special revelation 
presupposes general revelation. The Bible is given in the 
midst of (and thus grounded in) this world, God's creation.
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This means empirical tests can be part of the path along 
which a person walks as he moves toward the truth. There is 
thus no need to pit these tests against rational tests: 
human beings were created to think, and given a phenomenal 
world to think (and work and play and worship) in.

Appropriateness
In his defense of Christian truth claims against 

logical positivism, which tried to reduce verification to 
empiricist confines, Henry raises the concept of 
appropriateness. Christian doctrines concerning God's 
existence and character cannot be verified empirically but 
that is no liability, Henry insists. He argues it is 
unreasonable to require that these doctrines be submitted to 
methods of testing which are alien. God is a rational, non- 
empirical reality and can properly be tested by rational 
methods only; empirical tests will not do. Henry's concept 
of appropriateness has some good points, but I am less than 
sure that it can by itself effectively counter positivist 
and other kinds of verificatory reductionisms.

Henry insists that the object of verification determines the 
method of verification. True, colors cannot be tested by 
listening, nor sounds by looking. From this principle,
Henry argues that God is rational and that therefore 
rational considerations such as consistency and coherence
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are appropriate in verifying Christian truth-claims. But 
cannot an empiricist also apply the same principle of 
appropriateness and obtain equally favorable results for his 
own position? He can simply claim that the world is 
material only and therefore requires solely an empirical 
form of verification. Likewise, on grounds of appropriate
ness, a mystic might claim that the object of his mystical 
contemplation is beyond rational categories and transcends 
daily experience, and therefore requires only a mystical 
form of verification. It matters little if mystical 
assertions are irrational or unobservable— mystical beliefs 
can only be verified by the mystical experience, the only 
method "appropriate" to mystical belief-claims. 
"Appropriateness" by itself would seem to allow that tests 
for empiricist and mystical truth-claims can be properly 
reduced to empiricist and mystically confines. Henry's 
concept of appropriateness, unless qualified, seems to 
justify conclusions that Henry himself would reject.

It seems to me, then, that Henry's concept of 
appropriateness, while helpful so far as it goes, must be 
qualified to avoid results he himself would reject. He 
might qualify it by using "appropriateness" as a criterion 
within a comprehensive set of tests that any worldview must 
undergo, if indeed, a worldview claims to be the truth about 
this world. For any perspective that claims to give a
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comprehensive account of this world will necessarily make 
statements touching this world as a whole and this world in 
all its various dimensions. As such, a worldview, if it 
claims truth, must offer support for its statements in all 
these dimensions and suggest methods of testing appropriate 
to each particular field. Christianity as a worldview, for 
instance, can be tested in each of the areas it gives a 
perspective on— history, ethics, science, the social 
sciences, and so on. It can be tested (and this is where 
"appropriateness” can play a role) in each of these areas by 
methods appropriate to the field in question. This approach 
seems to be supported by Scripture. For example, the Mosaic 
criteria (Deut. 18) for recognizing a genuine prophet 
included not only an empirical test, it also included 
rational and scriptural tests. What the prophet predicted 
had to come to pass (empirical), and had to be consistent 
(rational) with previous revelation (scriptural).
A multi-dimensional approach can avoid the reductionism, 
whether rational, empirical or mystical, that accompanies 
the exclusive application of "appropriateness." Such an 
approach would require that a set of beliefs submit to more 
than one kind of test, whether rational or empirical or 
otherwise. Mystical views could not legitimately insulate 
themselves from rational critiques, or rational views from 
empirical critiques, simply by claiming that such critiques 
are not "appropriate" to the claim being made. If a
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position is presented as an overarching worldview, it must 
be amenable to tests on all levels of reality. For 
worldviews are multi-dimensional objects claiming truth 
about a multi-dimensional world. And if the object of 
verification happens to be a multi-dimensional object, it 
follows that a plurality of tests are appropriate to that 
object. This means Henry will have to widen the spectrum of 
tests he thinks are appropriate to Christianity if he is to 
escape the tension which results from emphasizing rational 
tests over non-rational tests.

Those components of Christianity that are not empirical or 
empirically available should not be tested by empirical 
methods, e.g., the creation event. But some aspects of 
Christian belief are available to empirical investigation 
and should be tested empirically— Jesus himself was born in 
space and time, his body could be touched, heard, etc., both 
before and after his resurrection. Each part of the 
Christian message must be tested by methods appropriate to 
it. Consistency with previous revelation cannot not by 
itself prove that Christ again from the dead. For that, we 
need to actually look at the empty tomb and hear accounts of 
the soldiers guarding it (or, in our case, read the accounts 
of eye-witnesses). On the other hand, observation of a 
miracle cannot answer the question of whether the Sermon on 
the Mount is consistent with Mosaic law. For that, we need
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rational analysis of concepts in the texts, comparing them 
for consistency. We must use methods of verification 
appropriate to the question at hand.

Conclusion
This chapter completes our discussion on Henry's 

treatment of empirical verification. After beginning with a 
brief comment on the general propriety of tests for 
revelation, I then argued that empirical tests are 
appropriate to Christianity and suggested that affirming 
empirical tests is not the same as embracing Empiricism.
Then came a discussion on the ambiguities in Henry's 
approach to empirical verification, ambiguities which are 
striking when contrasted with the clarity Henry's achieves 
in affirming rational tests. I explained these ambiguities 
as the consequence of Henry's view that Christianity is 
inherently and exclusively a rational religion. I 
challenged this assessment, arguing that Christianity is 
more biblically described as a multi-dimensional worldview 
and that it cannot be explained in exclusively rational or 
empirical categories without creating the kind of 
epistemological tension we have seen in Henry's treatment of 
empirical verification. We then saw how Henry's rational 
exclusivity gave rise to an equivocal use of the terms 
"Christianity" and "verification." Finally, we noted that 
Henry's concept of appropriateness could not stand alone as
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a way of countering reductionistic verificatory demands on 
Christianity and that it needs to be used as part of a 
multi-dimensional approach to Christianity and empirical 
verification.
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